

# **AGREEMENT BETWEEN**

# KITSAP COUNTY, KITSAP COUNTY SUPERIOR COURT

### **AND**

**JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD** 

KC-265-15

July 27, 2015 through December 31, 2017

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| ARTICLE I.  | PARTIES AND PURPOSE                     | .1 |
|-------------|---|----|
| ARTICLE 2.  | DEFINITIONS                             | .2 |
| ARTICLE 3.  | PROBATIONARY PERIODS AND DISCIPLINE     | .3 |
| ARTICLE 4.  | HOLIDAYS                                | .3 |
| ARTICLE 5.  | ANNUAL LEAVE                            | .5 |
| ARTICLE 6.  | SICK LEAVE                              | 6  |
| ARTICLE 7.  | OTHER LEAVES                            | .8 |
| ARTICLE 8.  | RATES OF PAY1                           | 0  |
| ARTICLE 9.  | PAY PERIOD1                             | 13 |
| ARTICLE 10. | GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE1                    | 13 |
| ARTICLE 11. | LONGEVITY BONUS1                        | 16 |
| ARTICLE 12. | ACTING LEAD WORKER PAY1                 | 17 |
| ARTICLE 13. | MEALS FOR DETENTION STAFF               | 17 |
| ARTICLE 14. | HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS1            | 17 |
| ARTICLE 15. | GENERAL PROVISIONS2                     | 21 |
| ARTICLE 16. | NONDESCRIMINATION2                      | 22 |
| ARTICLE 17. | SCOPE OF AGREEMENT2                     | 22 |
| ARTICLE 18. | LAYOFF AND RECALL2                      | 22 |
| ARTICLE 19. | STRIKES AND RELATED MATTERS PROHIBITED2 | 24 |
| ARTICLE 20. | RIGHTS OF MANAGEMENT RECOGNIZED2        | 24 |
| ARTICLE 21. | RULES AND REGULATIONS2                  | 25 |
| ARTICLE 22. | TERM OF AGREEMENT2                      | 25 |
| ARTICLE 23. | FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS2                    | 25 |
| ARTICLE 24. | UNIFORMS2                               | 26 |
| ARTICLE 25. | HOURS OF WORK & SHIFT BIDDING2          | 27 |
| APPENDIX A  | - SALARY SCHEDULES3                     | 30 |
| APPENDIX B  | - HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS           | 31 |
| APPENDIX C  | - ON-CALL TRAINING                      | 32 |
| VDDENIUIA D | _ SENIODITY                             | 2  |

# AGREEMENT BETWEEN KITSAP COUNTY, THE KITSAP COUNTY SUPERIOR COURT, AND KITSAP COUNTY JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD

#### **ARTICLE 1. PARTIES AND PURPOSE**

- A. These Articles constitute the agreement between Kitsap County, the Kitsap County Superior Court (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer") and Kitsap County Juvenile Detention Officers' Guild (hereinafter referred to as the "Guild").
- B. As provided by Washington law, the purpose of this Agreement is to set forth the terms and conditions of employment for covered employees.
- C. Employer recognizes the Guild as the exclusive bargaining representative for the following bargaining unit within the Kitsap County Superior Court as certified by the Public Employment Relations Commission:

All regular full-time and regular part-time juvenile detention officers and juvenile food service workers of the Kitsap County Juvenile Department, excluding supervisors, confidential employees, and all other employees.

In addition to regular employees, and only for the purposes of identifying bargaining unit eligibility, in accordance with WAC 391-35-350 (1), all part-time extra help on-call employees who work more than 347 hours per calendar year, (or one-sixth of the regular annual hours normally worked by full-time employees), are included in this bargaining unit. During January of each calendar year, the County shall review the number of hours worked by part-time extra help on-call employees in the preceding calendar year to determine which employees meet the "one-sixth" test to be included in this bargaining unit.

- D. Upon written authorization of an employee, the Employer shall deduct monthly dues from the salary of such employee and shall transmit such amount to the Guild. No dues or initiation fees shall be deducted from an employee's pay unless the employee has executed and provided the Employer and the Union with individual copies of the required authorization form.
- E. The Employer and the Guild agree that employees covered under this Agreement who have been in the employment of the Employer for thirty-one (31) days or more, shall thirty-one (31) days after signing of this Agreement, become and remain members of the Guild in good standing, or pay a service fee to the Guild in lieu of Guild dues in consideration of costs incurred by the Guild related to collective bargaining and the administration of this Agreement. Nothing in the above sections will interfere with the employee's right under RCW 41.56.122 (Religious Tenets) of the Public Employee's Collective Bargaining Act.

- F. The Employer will furnish the Guild, upon written request, a list of all bargaining unit members covered by this Agreement who have been hired, re-hired, laid off, terminated or promoted into a job classification covered by this Agreement.
- G. The Guild agrees to defend, indemnify, save and hold the Employer harmless from, for and against any and all claims made and against any suit instituted against Kitsap County or the Employer on account of any check-off of dues for the Guild or otherwise out of the application of this Article.

#### **ARTICLE 2. DEFINITIONS**

For purposes of this Agreement, the following definitions shall apply:

- A. Regular Full-Time Employee: An employee who is in a regular budgeted position and whose normal work schedule is intended to be forty (40) hours of work per week.
- B. Regular Part-Time Employee: An employee who is regularly assigned to work at least forty (40) but less than eighty (80) hours in a two week pay period shall accrue and receive benefits (including but not limited to: holiday, annual leave, sick leave, civil leave, military leave, and longevity bonus) on a prorated basis.
- C. Part-time Extra Help/On-Call Employee: A non-budgeted, extra help/on-call employee who works more than 347 hours per calendar year (or one-sixth of the regular annual hours normally worked by full-time employees), shall be paid according to the wage schedule in this Agreement. These employees shall not otherwise receive any employment based benefits, except as specifically provided for in this Agreement or as otherwise required by law. During January of each calendar year, the County shall review the number of hours worked by part-time extra help on-call employees in the preceding calendar year to determine which employees meet the one-sixth test to be included in this bargaining unit.
- D. Work Month (or full month): An employee shall be eligible for benefits and leave accruals in any calendar month in which a probationary or regular employee is in a paid status for at least sixty-five percent (65%) of their regularly scheduled hours. (65% of a full-time employee's regularly scheduled hours are calculated to be 112 hours or 14 working days in a month).
- E. Seniority: All current members of the bargaining unit shall be assigned a seniority date as described in Appendix D. Following ratification of this agreement, all employees not heretofore assigned a seniority ranking shall have a ranking established according to the following definition: seniority shall be defined as the length of continuous service by classification of an employee including periods of authorized paid leave. An employee who terminates and is re-employed, within thirty (30) days, shall have the continuous service date adjusted by the time between termination and re-employment. All benefits based on length of service

- are computed on the basis of continuous service, unless otherwise specified. An employee's seniority or continuous service date is used to determine eligibility for step increases, leave accruals, shift bidding and layoffs.
- F. Registered Domestic Partner (RDP): The domestic partner of a Kitsap County regular full-time or part-time employee who is registered in Washington State's Domestic Partner registry, consistent with its terms and conditions.
- G. County Administrator: Appointed chief executive position reporting to Board of County Commissioners, responsible for oversight of County functions and operations. In the absence of the County Administrator, the Chair of the Board of County Commissioners shall perform or delegate those functions assigned to the County Administrator in this Collective Bargaining Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 3. PROBATIONARY PERIODS AND DISCIPLINE

A relationship of trust and confidence between Employees and the Employer is essential to effective communications. Detention officers are obligated to respect the rights of all people, and the employer is obligated to respect the rights of its employees.

Investigators and decision makers will respect an employee's constitutional and other due process rights including Garrity, Weingarten, and Loudermill.

- A. It is hereby recognized and agreed that the Employer has the right to discharge, suspend or otherwise discipline a regular employee for just cause, subject to the grievance procedure. For the purposes of this section, discipline is defined as written reprimands, suspension, demotion or discharge. Written reprimands may only be appealed through Step 2 of the grievance procedure.
- B. Newly-hired employees shall serve a probationary period of one (1) calendar year. During the term of the probationary period, such employees shall be entitled to all rights and privileges of this Agreement, including access to the grievance procedure, except with respect to termination, which shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer. Probationary employees are eligible to use accrued annual, sick leave and their floating holiday.
- C. Employees shall serve a six (6) month probationary period following promotion. An employee serving a probationary period after promotion may be returned to his/her former classification in the bargaining unit if he/she is incapable of fulfilling his/her duties. Such action is not subject to the grievance procedure. In the event an employee is being returned to his/her former bargaining unit classification under this section, he/she may bump a less senior employee in that classification in the Juvenile Department.

#### **ARTICLE 4. HOLIDAYS**

A. The following list of holidays applies to employees in the bargaining unit:

New Year's Day January 1st

Martin Luther King Day
President's Day
Memorial Day

3rd Monday in January
3rd Monday in February
Last Monday in May

Independence Day July 4th

Labor Day 1st Monday in September

Veteran's Day November 11th

Thanksgiving Day 4th Thursday in November Day after Thanksgiving 4th Friday in November

Christmas December 25th

One Floating Holiday At employee's choice

- B. The following rules apply for holidays other than New Year's Day, Independence Day, and Christmas Day: 1) if a holidays falls on a Sunday, it shall be observed on the following Monday; or 2) if a holiday falls on a Saturday, it shall be observed the preceding Friday. New Year's Day, Independence Day, and Christmas Day will be observed on the day which the holiday actually falls.
- C. The floating holiday (of eight hours) shall be taken by an employee at any time during the calendar year, with prior approval of the employee's Department Director. The floating holiday shall not accumulate from year to year.
- D. Employees who are on leave without pay the day before or the day after a holiday shall not receive compensation for holidays.
- E. The Department shall observe holidays on the date that the County normally recognizes for all other County employees. If an employee is required to work on one of the preceding holidays or if the holiday is celebrated on one of the employee's regular scheduled days off, he/she shall receive an additional eight (8) hours of annual leave for each such holiday; **provided**, nonexempt employees who work on New Year's Day, Independence Day, Thanksgiving Day or Christmas Day, rather than receiving a day off to observe these four holidays with pay, shall, at the option of the employee, be paid the regular hourly rate plus an amount equal to one and one-half the regular hourly rate or receive the regular hourly rate plus one and one-half of compensatory time off, for each hour actually worked on such holidays.
- F. Regular full-time employees are compensated for eight hours of holiday leave for each full holiday observed. Eligible budgeted part-time employees shall receive prorated holiday leave based on the employee's established and approved FTE status.
  - 1. Available Holiday Leave choices will be provided to employees no earlier than 2 months prior to the holiday listed on the slip. Employees will have 7 days upon receipt to return the leave slips to their shift supervisor.

- 2. Immediately following the annual leave block selection process, employees will designate which one of the four Premium Holidays will be their primary choice. The employee's primary choice will be granted unless it exceeds the limits included in Article 5.E.1.. If an employee's annual leave block selection, as provided in Article 5.E., includes one of the four premium holidays, as listed in Section 4.E., that holiday selected as part of the annual leave block will be considered their primary holiday selection.
- G. Regular and probationary part-time employees shall receive pro-rated holiday pay, based upon an employee's full-time equivalent (FTE) status, as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office.

#### **ARTICLE 5. ANNUAL LEAVE**

A. Annual leave with pay, for employees hired prior to May 1, 1998, shall be earned as follows:

Upon completion of 10 years............. 200 hours per year (16.67 hours/full month)

- 1. Current employees who on the effective date were receiving a higher annual leave accrual rate than prescribed above, shall continue at that current rate; **provided**, affected employees shall not receive any further increases unless such increases are provided in accordance with the above schedule.
- B. Annual leave with pay, for employees hired on or after May 1, 1998, shall be earned as follows:

- C. Employees shall attempt to use annual leave during the year in which it is earned. No more than 360 hours of annual leave may be carried from one calendar year to the next; **provided**, that if any employee has made reasonable attempts during the year to use annual leave, but has been unable to do so due to the needs of the Employer, upon approval by the Department Director, the employee may carry over the unused leave to the next calendar year. Requests for annual leave must be approved in advance by the Employer. Annual leave shall be taken at times scheduled by the Department Director or designee.
- D. Upon separation of an employee by retirement, resignation, layoff, dismissal or death, the employee or beneficiary thereof shall be paid for unused annual leave

- at the rate being paid at the time of separation; **provided**, employees shall be paid for no more than two hundred and forty (240) hours upon retirement.
- E. Annual Leave approval process. Employees will submit annual leave requests for blocks of one week or more by March 1st for vacations occurring from April 1st until March 30th of the subsequent calendar year. The requests will be approved in order of seniority to a maximum of two one-week blocks of annual leave requested. Annual leave must be taken at times mutually agreeable to the employee and the Employer. In the event of conflicts between employees in requests for leave, the employee with the most seniority shall prevail. Approved requests will be posted in the department by April 1<sup>st</sup> of each year. All individual leave requests thereafter will be addressed on the order received. The individual annual leave requested must be taken at times mutually agreeable to the employee and the Employer. In the event of conflicts between employees' requests for individual annual leave, the employee first requesting shall prevail. Employees requesting annual leave will attempt to do so no later than ten (10) days prior to the start of the leave. Supervisors will approve or deny the requested leave within seven days from the received request. Requests for leave that do not provide at least seven (7) days for response may be submitted by employees and approved, but the Supervisor may deny the request based solely on the lack of advance notice. When a shift supervisor is not available, requests for annual leave shall be submitted to the Detention Manager. If requests are submitted at the same time, seniority will be used to resolve the tie. Leave slips will be maintained consistent with records retention requirements.
  - 1. Up to, but not exceeding, without specific Director or designee approval, two (2) regular detention officers and one (1) regular kitchen staff on each day and swing shift; and one (1) detention officer on graveyard shift may be approved for annual leave.
  - 2. In cases when an employee voluntarily transfers to another shift, the Employer will attempt to honor the previously approved leave unless it creates a staffing shortage of more than two regular full time detention officers being off on the same shift. When an employee is involuntarily transferred to another shift (as otherwise provided for in this agreement), the Employer will attempt to honor the previously approved leave. Date changes to previously approved leave outside the requested time of the original leave will be addressed after subjecting it through the first come, first serve approval process and the Employer's determination that it does not create a staffing shortage as outlined in section 5.E.1.

#### ARTICLE 6. SICK LEAVE

- A. Employees shall earn and accumulate sick leave at the rate of eight (8) hours for each full month of employment; **provided**, no more than 1200 hours of sick leave may be carried from one calendar year to the next.
- B. Except as hereinafter provided, to the extent accumulated, sick leave with pay shall be allowed for an employee who is incapacitated due to sickness or injury, or when, due to exposure to contagious disease, the presence of the employee may jeopardize the health of others, or when necessary for medical examination or treatment of the employee.
- C. Any sickness or injury for which an employee desires to take sick leave shall be immediately reported to the Department Director or his designee, as soon as possible prior to the start of the employee's scheduled shift. Sick leave must be approved by the immediate supervisor in order to be paid as sick leave. Sick leave taken in excess of three (3) consecutive working days must be supported by a certificate of a physician or other licensed medical practitioner, if requested by the Department Director or designee.
- D. Any or all of an employee's accrued sick leave and other accrued leave may be used to care for a child of the employee with a health condition that requires treatment or supervision. For these purposes, "child" means a biological, adopted, or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis who is (1) Under eighteen years of age; or (2) eighteen years of age or older and incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability.
- E. Any or all of an employee's accrued sick leave and other accrued leave may be used to care for an employee's spouse/registered domestic partner (RDP), parent, parent-in-law, or grandparent who has a serious health condition or an emergency condition. The definitions of the family members are set forth in the County's Personnel Manual.
- F. Upon approval by the Director or designee, accrued vacation leave or accrued compensatory time may be used when accrued sick leave is not available for an absence necessitated by illness or injury. However, sick leave shall not be taken as vacation time.
- G. Employees shall be allowed to utilize available sick leave consistent with Federal and Washington State medical leave laws and as permitted under the terms of this Agreement and Kitsap County policy; <a href="Provided">Provided</a>, employees may be subject to receiving reduced marks on their annual performance evaluation or being found to have job performance deficiencies if they are found to use a high or exceptionally high amount of sick leave in any calendar year. Job performance deficiencies may lead to disciplinary action. Employees in either such category may be notified by the employer of such and may also be required to meet with the employer to discuss any extenuating circumstances and possible mitigating measures in order to try and reduce sick leave usage. Inquiries concerning sick leave usage will be consistent with Federal and Washington State medical leave laws. The employer shall not count any approved Family and Medical Leave

when applying the definitions of high or exceptionally high sick leave. The following are defined as high and exceptionally high use of sick leave:

- 1. <u>High</u>: The use of sick leave of 96 hours or more per year, (based upon a full-time equivalent)
- 2. <u>Exceptionally High</u>: The use of sick leave of 144 hours or more per year, (based upon a full-time equivalent)
- H. Sick Leave Misuse: Employees may be subject to discipline and/or receive reduced marks on their annual performance evaluation if they are found to have misused or abused their sick leave use. Such misuse or abuse may include, but is not limited to, the following: using sick leave for reasons other than those allowed in Section 6.B.; sick leave use occurring in an established pattern, such as the day before or after days off, holidays, scheduled annual leave, or weekends; or high or exceptionally high sick leave use (as defined in subsections 6.G.1 and 6.G.2) when there is accompanying evidence of misuse or abuse.
- Regular and probationary part-time employees shall earn sick leave on a pro rated basis, based upon employee's full-time equivalent status (FTE) as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office.

#### ARTICLE 7. OTHER LEAVES

- Α. An employee shall be granted leave with full pay for any regularly scheduled straight-time hours of work missed because he/she was required to be on jury duty or civil leave. Employees who serve at least six (6) hours of paid civil/jury duty in one (1) day, pursuant to this Section, shall have at least eight (8) hours off between the end of their civil/jury duties and the start of their work shift and/or at least eight (8) hours off between the end of their work shift and the start of their civil/jury duties. An employee shall notify the Employer promptly upon receiving notice to report for civil/jury duty and provide proof of compulsion. When an employee is excused or dismissed from civil/jury duty, or while waiting to be impaneled, he/she shall promptly report for work if the employee is regularly scheduled to work at that time. If, pursuant to this section, an employee is relieved of working a shift in order to report for civil/jury duty that day, and is subsequently excused or dismissed from civil/jury duty after having served fewer than six (6) hours of civil/jury duty, the employee shall contact the Juvenile Detention Manager or designee immediately and, if directed to, report to work under the following conditions:
  - 1. <u>Day Shift:</u> An employee who is usually assigned to the day shift will immediately report to duty after being released or dismissed from civil/jury duty and work the remaining hours of the normal day shift. **Example:** if

- the employee is released from civil/jury duty at 12:00pm, the employee will report to work and work until 4:00pm.
- 2. <u>Swing Shift:</u> An employee who is usually assigned to the swing shift will report to duty eight (8) hours after being released or dismissed from civil/jury duty and work the remaining hours of the normal swing shift. **Example:** if the employee is released from civil/jury duty at 12:00pm, the employee will report for duty starting at 8:00pm and work until 12:00am.
- 3. Graveyard Shift: An employee who is usually assigned to the graveyard shift will immediately report to duty after being released or dismissed from civil/jury duty and work the remaining hours of the normal day shift. Once the employee completes the day shift, he/she will remain off duty for eight (8) hours before reporting for his/her regularly scheduled graveyard shift. **Example:** if the employee is released from civil/jury duty at 12:00pm, the employee will immediately report to work and work until 4:00pm. The employee will then be off duty for eight (8) hours and report to work again at 12:00am.
- B. Employees shall be granted military leave with pay pursuant to the provisions of state and federal laws.
- C. Bereavement leave with pay is allowed for an employee to attend and/or make arrangements for a funeral for a death in the employee's immediate family. Immediate family for purposes of this section includes the employee's:
  - Children (includes foster children & in-laws)
  - Parents (includes in-laws & steps)
  - Siblings (includes in-laws & steps)
  - Grandchildren
  - Grandparents
  - Aunt, Uncle, Niece, Nephew
  - Spouse/Registered Domestic Partner (RDP)
  - Spouse's/RDP's children
  - Spouse's/RDP's parents
  - Spouse's/RDP's siblings
  - Spouse's/RDP's grandchildren
  - Spouse's/RDP's grandparents

**Note:** Registered Domestic Partners are covered under the Sick Leave provisions of this Section. In order to qualify for this provision, an Employee's domestic partner must be registered with the Washington State Registry for Domestic Partners, and employees must show verification of such registry, upon request by the Kitsap County Personnel Division.

No more than three (3) days (twenty-four (24) hours) of bereavement leave is allowed per occurrence and is not cumulative. In the event the employee needs

to travel out of state to attend a funeral, bereavement leave shall be allowed up to five (5) days (forty hours). However, the fourth and fifth day (25th through 40th hour) of bereavement leave is charged to the employee's sick leave. An employee must obtain approval of the Employing Official or a designee prior to taking leave. Employees may request additional leave which shall be chargeable to vacation, holiday or compensatory time if needed to make funeral arrangements.

D. Employees shall be eligible for Family and Medical Leave pursuant to the policies and procedures adopted by Kitsap County for the purposes of implementing federal and state statutory requirements.

#### **ARTICLE 8. RATES OF PAY**

- A. Wages for classifications covered by this bargaining unit shall be increased during the term of this agreement as follows:
  - 1. Effective the first full pay period following ratification and adoption of the collective bargaining agreement by the Guild and the Board of County Commissioners, the existing salary schedule shall be increased by six percent (6.0%).
  - 2. 2016: the County and Guild shall reopen and bargain wages (Article 8.A and 8.B) for 2016, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations.
  - 3. 2017: the County and Guild shall reopen and bargain wages (Article 8.A and 8.B) for 2017, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations.
  - 4. All wage increases set forth above shall be applied to the first step of each wage scale. Each wage step thereafter shall be adjusted to provide a five percent (5%) increase over the previous wage step.
  - 5. The County will pay a one-time lump sum Signing Bonus according to the payment schedule set forth in Appendix E. Only those members currently in the Guild at the time of ratification and signing of this agreement will receive this bonus.
- B. Performance Evaluations and Salary Steps: Employee performance evaluation is intended to promote productivity and strengthen employer/employee relations. The performance evaluation system provides employees and supervisors with a tool for establishing communication regarding performance standards and expectations, identification of problems and concerns, identification of training needs, and the provision of positive reinforcements for areas of excellence. Evaluations are used for as a factor in granting regular status, step increases, layoffs, employee discipline and other employment decisions.
  - 1. Evaluation System:

- a. The Director may implement a performance evaluation system. The Guild shall be provided notice and an opportunity to bargain changes to the system impacting a mandatory subject of bargaining.
- b. The performance evaluation system should be based on standards related to an employee's individual work assignments. The employee, at the time of hiring and with any subsequent revisions, will sign an acknowledgement of the standards to be used in the evaluation process.
- c. The performance evaluation system provides the employee with an opportunity to submit a written response to the contents of his/her evaluation.

#### 2. Performance Evaluation Process:

- a. Every new regular full time or part time employee should be evaluated at a minimum on or about the 180<sup>th</sup> and 364th calendar days of employment. Probationary employees may be evaluated at any time during their probationary period. Every regular full-time or regular budgeted part-time employee should be evaluated annually prior to the month the employee is eligible for a step increment or the anniversary of the step increment date. Additional personnel evaluations may be used when deemed appropriate by the Director. An employee may also request an additional evaluation if a work-related problem exists that may be resolved through the formal evaluation process. For further information on evaluation procedure, see the "Performance Evaluation Guidelines for Employees and Supervisors" in the Division of Human Resources.
- b. The employee may file a rebuttal statement. The statement becomes a permanent part of the employee's personnel file.
- c. Employees are encouraged to be active participants in the evaluation process and will be provided an opportunity to include comments in the electronic evaluation system.
- d. The performance evaluation, together with related correspondence, is forwarded to the Division of Human Resources for placement in the employee's official personnel file. A photocopy shall be provided to the employee upon request.
- 3. <u>Salary Step Advancement and Score Requirements</u>: Employees shall be eligible for step increases at each step in the salary range based upon satisfactory performance. An average score of 3.0 must be maintained to be eligible for advancement from Step one (1) through Step five (5), each year following the employee's last advancement or date of hire and

- advancement from Step five (5) through Step seven (7) every two years following their last advancement or date of hire.
- 4. <u>Adjustments to Evaluation Eligibility Dates</u>: Periods in which an employee is on unpaid leave shall not be included and step increment eligibility dates shall be adjusted.
- 5. <u>Part-Time Budgeted Employees</u>: Part-time employees shall advance as set forth above upon completion of the full-time equivalent number of hours.
- 6. <u>Time Requirement:</u> If the evaluation is not completed within thirty (30) days after the date the employee is eligible for a step increment solely due to the Employer's delay in completing the evaluation, the eligible step increase shall automatically be implemented.
- 7. Retroactive Step Increases: Step increases are retroactive to the date of eligibility if delays in granting of the step increases are due to the lack of a current evaluation or failure to submit to the Division of Human Resources the required paperwork within designated time frames.
- 8. <u>Does Not Meet Score Requirements for a Step Increase</u>: If an employee receives an evaluation score that does not meet the score requirements to be eligible for a step increase, at the discretion of the Director, the employee may be re-evaluated in 60-90 days. If the employee receives an evaluation score that meets the score requirements at a later date, the employee shall be granted the step increase effective on that date and their evaluation date shall be adjusted to the new date.

#### C. Overtime shall be paid as follows:

- Employees shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) for all actual hours worked in excess of forty (40) in a workweek or eight (8) hours in a work day; provided, compensatory time off shall be considered actual hours worked for the purposes of calculating overtime compensation; sick leave, annual leave, and any other compensable absence, excluding compensatory time off, are not considered actual hours worked for the purposes of calculating weekly and daily overtime thresholds.
- 2. Employees may request to receive compensatory time off in lieu of pay. If such request is granted, such time off shall be taken within ninety (90) days of when it is earned. Granting and scheduling of such time shall be at the discretion of the Employer. At no time shall accrued compensatory time exceed forty (40) hours. Employees shall be paid-out for any compensatory time hours earned in excess of 40 hours, OR for any compensatory time not taken within 90 days of when it is earned. Employees may use accrued compensatory time off to attend pre-

scheduled medical appointments when accrued sick leave is not available.

- D. A work week is defined as the seven (7) day period of seven (7) twenty-four (24) hour days, beginning on Monday and ending on Sunday.
- E. Employees called into court on a job related incident or case shall be paid for a minimum of two (2) hours pay or actual hours worked at the overtime rate if other than normal work hours.
- F. An employee who has left work after his/her shift and/or is on a scheduled day off and is called back in to perform job responsibilities and duties as designated by the Detention Manager or his/her designee shall be guaranteed a minimum of two (2) hours pay.
- G. Employees shall receive an additional twenty-five cents (25¢) per hour for swing shift, and an additional thirty-five cents (35¢) per hour for graveyard shift, for all actual hours worked.

#### **ARTICLE 9. PAY PERIOD**

The pay period shall be every two (2) weeks. Employees shall receive their bi-weekly checks on Friday following the close of the pay period. All bargaining unit members shall use the automatic payroll deposit that the County provides by assigning this direct deposit of their biweekly paycheck to a financial institution of their choice. Note: Any out of state hardship(s) requiring a paper check will be addressed on an individual case basis.

#### ARTICLE 10. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. <u>Definition</u>: A grievance shall be defined as a dispute or disagreement arising between the employee and/or Guild and the Employer with regard to the interpretation or application of the specific provisions of this Agreement. Specifically excluded from further recourse to the grievance procedure are grievances that have been processed and decided; and grievances not presented within the time limits established in this Article.
- B. Any employee (or the Guild) within the bargaining unit who may feel aggrieved by the Employer's interpretation or application of the terms of this Agreement may seek his/her remedy by the procedure provided in this Agreement.
- C. <u>Time Limits</u>: Any time limits stipulated in this Article may be extended for stated periods of time, by the parties, by mutual written agreement, and any step or steps of the procedure may be waived by mutual written agreement in an effort to expedite the matter. If an aggrieved employee fails to advance his/her grievance to the next step in the grievance procedure within the specified time limit, and in the specified manner, the grievance shall be considered settled. The

employer's failure to respond within the time limit at any step in the procedure shall permit the aggrieved employee to advance his/her grievance to the next step of the procedure. Where time limits are expressed in working days, "working days" shall mean Monday through Friday, excluding holidays. Nothing herein shall give an employee the right to advance a grievance to Step 4, Arbitration, which right is exclusively vested with the Guild.

#### D. Procedure:

Step 1 - Oral Discussion. Within ten (10) working days of the occurrence which gave rise to the grievance, or within ten (10) working days after the employee becomes aware of the situation giving rise to the grievance, the employee and/or the Guild representative (on behalf of the employee), shall discuss the grievance with a designated member of management. The member of management shall notify the employee of his/her decision on the grievance or provide a reason for a delay in the response within five (5) working days after the discussion with the employee, or the grievance shall be deemed denied. The employee may elect to bypass Step 1, and proceed directly to Step 2 within ten (10) working days.

Step 2 - Written Grievance. If there is no timely response or satisfaction at Step 1, then within ten (10) working days after receipt of the response, or expiration of the time for response, or if the employee elects to bypass Step 1, the employee and/or the Guild representative shall reduce to writing a statement of the grievance or complaint which shall contain the following: (a) the facts upon which the grievance is based; (b) reference to the section or sections of the agreement alleged to have been violated; and (c) the remedy sought. The written grievance shall be filed with the Department Director or his/her designee. The Department Director or designee shall conduct an investigation, and shall notify the aggrieved employee and the Guild in writing of the decision, and the reasons therefore within ten (10) working days after receipt of the written grievance.

<u>Step 3</u> - If the grievance is not resolved at Step 2 and the moving party wishes to pursue it further, the processes detailed below are followed, depending upon the matter as defined. (note: written reprimands may not be grieved past step 2):

1. Non-Wage Related Matters – If the grievance is not settled at Step 2, the Guild and the Employer agree to submit the grievance to mediation. Within twenty (20) working days of such agreement, the two (2) parties shall agree upon a mediator, or if no agreement is reached, either party may petition the Public Employment Relations Commission to supply a grievance mediator. Any fees charged by a mediator shall be borne equally by both parties.

The mediator will not have authority to compel resolution of the grievance. The parties will not be limited solely to the facts and arguments presented at earlier steps of the grievance procedure. No transcript or record of the mediation conference will be made nor will formal rules of evidence be followed. If a settlement is not reached at mediation, the grievance may

be appealed to arbitration in accordance with the procedures in Step 4 below. In this case, the mediator may not serve as arbitrator, nor may any party reference the fact that a mediation conference was held or not held. Nothing said or done by the mediator in mediation or settlement discussions may be referenced or introduced into evidence at the arbitration hearing.

2. <u>Wage-Related Matters</u> – within ten (10) working days after receipt of the Step 2 response, the moving party shall submit the grievance in writing to the County Administrator or designee. Upon receipt of the grievance, the County Administrator or designee shall within ten (10) working days schedule a grievance hearing and within thirty (30) working days hear the grievance, and within twenty (20) working days thereafter issue to the moving party a written decision.

<u>Step 4 – Arbitration</u> If a satisfactory settlement is not reached or no timely response received at Step 3, then the Guild or the Employer may, within fifteen (15) working days, request arbitration under the procedures described below:

- 1. Arbitrator Selection. In regard to each case reaching Step 4, the parties will attempt to agree on an arbitrator to hear and decide the particular case. If the parties are unable to agree to an arbitrator within ten (10) working days of the submission of the written request for arbitration, the moving party shall request a list of nine (9) names from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) within five (5) working days of the parties' failure to mutually agree upon an arbitrator. The parties may also agree to request a list from Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC) or the American Arbitration Association (AAA). The cost of such list shall be borne equally by both parties. FMCS, PERC or AAA selection procedures shall be followed. Aside from arbitrator selection procedures, the parties do not adopt other FMCS or PERC or AAA arbitration rules.
- 2. Hearing. The arbitrator shall hold a hearing and accept pertinent evidence submitted by both parties, and shall be empowered to request such data as he/she deems pertinent to the grievant. Each party to the proceedings may call such witnesses as may be necessary. Such testimony shall be limited to the matters set forth in the written statement of grievance. The arguments of the parties may be supported by oral comment and rebuttal. The hearing shall be kept private, and shall include only the parties in interest and/or their designated representative(s) and witnesses.
- 3. <u>Authority of the Arbitrator</u>. The arbitrator shall be authorized to rule and issue a decision in writing on the issue presented for arbitration, which decision shall be final and binding on both parties. The arbitrator shall rule only on the basis of information presented in the hearing before him/her, and shall refuse to receive any information after hearing, except when

there is mutual agreement, and in the presence of both parties. The arbitrator shall have no power to render a decision that will add to, subtract from, alter, change, or modify the terms of this Agreement, and the arbitrator's power shall be limited to interpretation and application of the express terms of this Agreement. The arbitrator's decision shall be made in writing, and if either party wishes to submit post-hearing briefs, said brief(s) may be submitted to the arbitrator on a date within thirty (30) calendar days of the close of hearing. The brief submission date shall be agreed upon by the parties, or if they are unable to agree on a date, designated by the arbitrator. If case briefing is submitted, the arbitrator's written decision shall be issued to the parties within thirty (30) calendar days of submission of the briefs.

- 4. <u>Cost of Arbitration</u>. Guild and Employer shall pay any compensation and expenses relating to its own witnesses or representatives. If either party requests a stenographic record of the hearing, the cost of said record will be paid by the party requesting it. If the other party also requests a copy, the party will pay one-half of the stenographic costs. The fee and expenses of the arbitrator shall be paid by the party ruled against by the arbitrator. In the event the arbitrator's decision provides for a split ruling, the arbitrator shall then determine the appropriate share of the total cost that will be paid by each party.
- 5. The Parties agree that Mediation (Step 3) and Arbitration (Step 4) for Non-Wage related matters are excluded from provisions of RCW 41.56.123(1), as these subsections of the Grievance procedure for Non-Wage related matters are effective only until December 31, 2017. At that time, the provisions related to the grievance process may be renegotiated or extended upon mutual agreement; and until such time that an agreement is reached for Non-Wage related matters, the grievance procedure will end at Step 2.

#### ARTICLE 11. LONGEVITY BONUS

A. Upon completion of the following years of employment, Employer shall pay eligible employees an annual longevity bonus, the amounts which follow:

| After 5 through 9 years service 1.0% of annual salary on anniversary date   |
|---|
| After 10 through 14 years service 1.5% of annual salary on anniversary date |
| After 15 through 19 years service 2.0% of annual salary on anniversary date |
| After 20+ years service   |

- B. The above longevity bonus will be considered earned as of the anniversary date of employment. In the event that an eligible employee terminates employment for any reason prior to the date the above longevity bonus is earned, the employee shall receive a longevity bonus in a prorated amount, which is computed as follows: The number of months between the employee's anniversary date and termination date shall be divided by twelve (12), and the result multiplied with the appropriate annual longevity bonus. The longevity bonus may be paid in the month of or the month following the employee's anniversary date.
- C. The longevity bonus shall be based upon continuous employment, exclusive of those periods wherein an employee is placed upon a leave without pay status; provided, when an employee is laid off and rehired, and the separation does not exceed twelve (12) months, the longevity bonus shall be computed from the employee's most recent continuous service date excluding the lay-off period; provided further, when an employee separates from employment and is subsequently rehired, the longevity bonus shall be computed from the date of employee's most recent continuous service date excluding the period of separation, if the period of separation does not exceed thirty (30) days.
- D. Regular full-time or part-time employees hired on or after January 1, 2014 shall not be eligible for the longevity bonus. None of the provisions contained in this article shall apply to employees hired on or after January 1, 2014.

#### ARTICLE 12. ACTING LEAD WORKER PAY

When a supervisor is unavailable for a particular shift or portion thereof, the Employer may designate an Acting Lead Worker. Employees who have agreed to work as an Acting Lead Worker are listed in order of seniority in Appendix D. Among those employees who have agreed to work as an Acting Lead for a specific shift, the Director or his/her designee shall designate the employee to be temporarily assigned as Acting Lead Worker, from the list based on seniority in the specific shift (See Appendix D). For purposes of this section, seniority shall be assigned based on the date on which employees have indicated their agreement to be included on the list. The employee shall be compensated with an additional seven and one-half percent (7.5%) of the individual employee's regular rate of pay for each hour actually worked.

#### ARTICLE 13. MEALS FOR DETENTION STAFF

In the event that the Employer is unable to provide a Juvenile Detention Officer and/or lead worker and Food Service Workers with a meal break, the Employer agrees to provide a meal for the affected employee.

#### ARTICLE 14. HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

The County will fund, provide, and maintain insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance coverage for all regular full-time and regular part-time employees and it will maintain and contribute to a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of medical benefits. For the 2015 plan year, the County will make contributions in the amounts listed in Appendix B. Through payroll deduction, employees will make contributions in the amounts listed in the appendix based on their plan choices. Employee contributions will be applied first to pay the costs of providing benefits.

#### A. Medical Benefits:

#### 1. County Contribution:

- a. Regular full-time employees: for regular employees with an established and approved FTE (Full Time Equivalent) of .75 and above, the County's 2015 contributions represent a weighted average of 86% of the total medical benefit contributions for all employees covered by the "Most County Plan" regardless of bargaining unit. If medical benefit rates change after the 2015 plan year, the County's share of the change to the weighted average will be eighty-six percent (86%) and employee's share of the change to the weighted average will be fourteen percent (14%), with the understanding that rates are established annually. Actual percentage changes may vary based on plan and tier choices, with recommendations for changes made from the joint labormanagement medical benefit committee meetings. This general formula shall be applied to establish future contribution amounts. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Guild maintains its position that paying a percentage of the "rate" as established by the County constitutes a non-mandatory subject of bargaining.
- b. Regular part-time employees: for regular employees working less than full time (approved FTE of less than .75 and at or above .5), the County will prorate the amount of its contributions in 5% increments based upon the percentage of full-time FTE status for the year as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office. Appendix "B" reflects the amount the County will pay and the amount each employee will pay for 2015 based on part-time percentage and plan choice.

#### 2. Waiver of Medical Coverage:

a. Regular full-time employees who provide proof of alternate medical coverage may waive coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and for that waiver receive a one hundred dollar (\$100.00) per month waiver-incentive payment; however, such payment is subject to employment taxes. Regular, full-time

- employees may not waive their individual medical coverage in lieu of coverage as a spouse/domestic partner on a County-sponsored medical plan.
- b. Regular part-time employees may waive their coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and receive a pro-rated waiver incentive payment per month, according to their established and approved full-time equivalent status for the year, at 5% increments starting at .70 FTE (example: an employee whose established and approved FTE is .70, will receive 70% of a full-time employee's waiver incentive payment (\$100.00), which equals \$70.00). Regular, part-time employees who waive their coverage and enroll in their spouse's or registered domestic partner's County-sponsored medical plan are not eligible to receive the prorated waiver incentive payment.
- 3. No Double Coverage: No County employee may have double coverage under County-sponsored medical plans (i.e., employees may not cover their spouse/domestic partner if the spouse/domestic partner is employed in a regular, full-time position with the County).

#### B. Dental Benefits:

- 1. County Contribution:
  - a. All regular, full-time employees shall participate in a County-sponsored dental plan with the County's contribution being limited to 100% of the employee-only rate for the County-selected, base dental plan or an optional plan, whichever is less expensive.
  - b. All regular, part-time employees are required to participate in a County-sponsored dental plan. For employees with an approved FTE less than .75 for the year, the County's contribution will be prorated according to the employee's established and approved fulltime equivalent (FTE) status for the year (rounding down the Employer premium contribution at intervals of 5%) from .70 FTE to .50 FTE. The County's contribution will be calculated based on these pro-ration percentages for "employee only" coverage.
- 2. The County-selected base dental plan provides substantially similar benefits to those provided by the Delta Dental Service of Washington (WDS) plan C Option 2 (\$1,000 a year maximum benefit).
- 3. Other dental plans will also be offered and, if selected, employees are responsible to contribute any additional cost through payroll deduction.
- 4. The County will contribute twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month as follows:

- a. Regular full-time employees: applied to selected insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
- b. Regular part-time employees: applied to the balance of the "employee-only" rate, with any remainder being applied to the dependent dental coverage if selected.
- C. Changes to Coverage during Plan-year: Employees are required to comply with federal, state and specific health plan rules in order to make any changes outside of the annual open enrollment period designated by the County.
- D. Life Insurance: The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic life insurance coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees and their eligible dependents.
- E. Optional Benefits: Employees may enroll themselves and dependents in optional life insurance plans or other optional benefits at their own expense.

#### 2016 and 2017 Health and Welfare Benefits

2016: The County and Guild shall reopen and bargain health and welfare benefits (Article 14) for 2016, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations.

2017: The County and Guild shall reopen and bargain health and welfare benefits (Article 14) for 2017, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations.

#### **Medical Benefits Committee**

The Guild representative on the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee may participate in deliberations regarding medical coverage for the following year and the Guild representative may, but will not be required to cast a vote. If the Guild representative votes for a majority recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners, such recommendation will become a tentative agreement between the parties, subject to final ratification by the bargaining unit membership and approval by the Board of County Commissioners as part of a successor collective bargaining agreement.

The parties recognize that it may be mutually beneficial to memorialize the practice to the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee and/or to establish more definite rules for the Medical Benefits Committee's function. Beginning at any time during the term of the agreement, the County or the Medical Benefits Committee may call for joint labor-management discussions, as mutually agreed by the parties, to draft and propose such rules. Any such rules will be subject to adoption by the majority of the units constituting the voting members of the committee and approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

#### **ARTICLE 15. GENERAL PROVISIONS**

- A. The cost of printing one Master Copy of this Agreement shall be borne by the County.
- B. All employees required by the County to use their private cars for official business, as directed by the County, shall be reimbursed at the rate established by the Internal Revenue Service for all actual miles traveled. Maximum use shall be made by the employee of County-owned vehicles in order to avoid use of employee's cars. Compensation shall not be made for employees traveling from home to work and return.
- C. The Employer shall allow reasonable time off with pay for Guild members conducting business during their work shifts that is vitally connected with the Employer's business; provided, such time off shall be taken at the consent of the Juvenile Department Director or his/her designee; and provided further, that such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. Examples of appropriate uses of release time include participation in labor-management meetings, representing employees in grievance meetings, contract negotiation sessions with the Employer. Guild stewards and members will be charged annual leave or leave without pay if no accrued annual leave is available when they are absent from work to perform internal Guild business. In all instances, before leaving the work area or otherwise devoting on-duty time to the performance of Guild business, the Guild stewards and members shall notify their supervisor, obtain approval and notify their supervisor when they return.
- D. The Employer will attempt to arrange shift schedules or grant release time during the course of the normal work day in a manner that the employee members who are part of the Guild's negotiating team will be provided time with pay for purposes of negotiating a new labor agreement; provided, that no more than two (2) members of the Guild's negotiating team shall be on paid status during negotiations sessions; provided further, under no circumstances will the Employer incur overtime as a result of this Section.
- E. Employer shall provide the Guild and employees with copies of current classification descriptions and all future revisions on an annual basis or upon request.
- F. Bargaining unit employees may make occasional but limited use of County-owned communications' resources (telephone, voice mail, electronic mail) for personal communications only if the following conditions are satisfied: there is no cost to the County; and the use of County resources does not interfere with the performance of the employee's official duties; and the use is brief in duration and does not disrupt or distract from the conduct of County business due to volume or frequency; and the use does not compromise the security or integrity of County information or software. Any use must also promote the County's organizational effectiveness or enhance job-related skills of the employee. This

section will be applied consistent with both the County's current Electronic Communication Policy and Social Media Use Policy. In cases where the language in this section conflicts with County policies, the language in this section will prevail.

#### ARTICLE 16. NONDISCRIMINATION

- A. Neither the Employer, Guild, nor any employee shall in any manner whatsoever discriminate against any employee on the basis of race, color, religion, creed, sex, sexual orientation; marital status, veteran status, national origin, age, or sensory, mental or physical disabilities.
- B. Where the masculine or feminine gender is used in this Agreement, it is used solely for the purpose of illustration and shall not be construed to indicate the sex of any employee.
- C. No employee shall be discharged or discriminated against for upholding lawful Guild activities, fulfilling duties as an officer in the Guild or serving on a Guild committee or member thereof.

#### ARTICLE 17. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- A. In the event that any portion of this Agreement is held invalid to any party, person or circumstances, the remainder of the Agreement or its application to any other party, person or circumstances shall not be affected. If any portion is held invalid, Guild and Employer shall meet forthwith and proceed to negotiate a replacement provision.
- B. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and concludes collective bargaining of its terms. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations resulting in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any and all subjects or matters not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and the understanding and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement. Employer and Guild each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waive the right and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered by this Agreement, even though such matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both parties, at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement. All rights and duties of both parties are specifically expressed in this Agreement and such expression is all inclusive.

#### ARTICLE 18. LAYOFF AND RECALL

A. The Employer may lay off an employee whenever such action results from shortage of work or funds, the abolition of a position because of changes in

- organization, budget adjustments directed by the Board of Commissioners, through the bumping procedures prescribed herein or other reasons outside the employee's control of a non-disciplinary nature.
- B. For the purpose of layoff, seniority shall be defined as an employee's length of continuous service (calculated on the basis of a 2080 hour work year) with the Employer in a regular full-time or regular part-time status.
  - 1. Layoff Procedures In the event of a layoff, seniority and ability will be the factors in determining which employees, within the affected classification with a department will be laid off. When ability is substantially equal, seniority shall be the determining factor. Ability shall be determined by the use of the employee's performance evaluations within the last two years within the affected classification. No regular employee shall be laid off while there are extra help or new probationary employees serving within the affected classification within the Department. Employees laid off shall be given two (2) weeks notice in writing or, at the Employer's option, two (2) weeks separation pay.
  - 2. Ability between affected employees is "substantially equal" if such employees receive a satisfactory rating (3.0) and still there is a one-half (½) numeric rating point difference between two or more employees as measured by the employer's current performance evaluation system. Should the Employer decide to revise its performance evaluation system during the life of this Agreement, the Employer agrees to meet and confer with the Guild over the proposed revisions prior to implementation.
  - 3. Recall within Department of Layoff When the County re-hires in the juvenile department after a layoff has occurred, the County shall first attempt to re-hire those employees who were laid off from the affected classification within the department in the reverse order of their layoff, if they are available for work. In addition, laid off employees shall be considered, if available for work, for positions of equal or lower classifications for which they meet the minimum qualifications. Such re-hired employees shall return with County seniority for purposes of computing fringe benefits, except the period of layoff shall not be counted. Laid off employees shall retain seniority for recall purposes for twelve (12) months following the effective date of the layoff. Fringe benefits shall include annual leave, sick leave and longevity. Employees' previously accrued, unused sick leave balances shall be restored upon reinstatement or reemployment as set forth in 18.2.4 below.
  - 4. Re-employment in Other Departments Except as otherwise provided in other Kitsap County labor agreements, laid off employees may request to be considered for re-employment in other County departments for positions within current classifications or any equal or lower classifications for which they are determined to meet the minimum qualifications. Laid off employees shall notify the County Personnel Office, and shall complete a

Layoff Personnel Form identifying positions for which they are potentially qualified. Qualified employees shall receive consideration by individual departments prior to open recruitment and hiring of new employees of regular full-time or regular part-time position vacancies. Laid off employees shall be eligible to receive such consideration for a period of one (1) year from their effective date of layoff.

#### ARTICLE 19. STRIKES AND RELATED MATTERS PROHIBITED

- A. Nothing contained in RCW 41.56 shall permit or grant any employee the right to strike or refuse to perform his or her official duties.
- B. The Guild and its members, as individuals or as a group, will not initiate, cause, permit, or participate or join in any strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, sick-in, sit-down, or any curtailment or interference with the activities and operation of the Employer for any reason, including any alleged unfair labor practice. The Guild will not cause or permit the employees to refuse, and no employee shall refuse, to cross any picket line established by the Guild or by any labor organization when called upon to cross such picket line in the line of duty. Disciplinary action, including discharge, may be taken by the Employer against any employee or employees engaged in a violation of this section. Such disciplinary action may be taken selectively at the option of the Employer and shall not preclude or restrict recourse to any other remedies, including an action for damages or specific performance, which may be available to the Employer. The Employer also has the option of canceling this Agreement if the Guild or any employee violates the obligations set forth in this Article.
- C. In the event of a strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, sick-in, sit-down or any curtailment of or interference with the activities and operation of the Employer, whether on the basis of individual choice or collective employees' conduct, the Guild will, immediately upon notification, attempt to secure an immediate and orderly return to work. This obligation and the obligations set forth above shall not be affected or limited by the subject matter involved in the dispute giving rise to the stoppage.

#### ARTICLE 20. RIGHTS OF MANAGEMENT RECOGNIZED

A. All management rights, powers, authority and functions, whether heretofore or hereafter exercised, and regardless of the frequency or infrequency of their exercise, shall remain vested exclusively in Employer. It is expressly recognized that such rights, powers, authority and functions include, but are by no means whatsoever limited to, the full and exclusive control, management and operation of its business and affairs; the determination of the scope of its activities, business to be transacted, functions to be performed, the methods pertaining thereto; the determination of the number, size and location of its offices and places of business and equipment to be utilized, and the layout thereof; the right to establish or change shifts, schedules of work and standards of performance,

the right to establish, change, combine or eliminate jobs, positions, job classifications and descriptions; the right to establish compensation for new or changed jobs or positions; the right to establish new or change existing procedures, methods, processes, facilities, machinery and equipment or make technological changes; the right to utilize on-call employees without restriction; the right to maintain order and efficiency, the right to contract or subcontract any work; the right to designate the work and functions to be performed, the right to establish, administer, or change bonus, incentive or merit compensation plans, the right to make and enforce safety and security rules and rules of conduct; the right to discipline or discharge employees for just cause; the right to determine the number of employees and to direct, manage and supervise the employees.

B. Employer and Guild agree that the above statement of management rights is for illustrative purposes only, and is not to be construed or interpreted so as to exclude those prerogatives not mentioned which are inherent to management, including those prerogatives granted by law. It is the intention of the parties that the rights, powers, authority and functions of management shall remain exclusively vested in Employer, except insofar as expressly and specifically surrendered or limited by the express provision of this Agreement.

#### **ARTICLE 21. RULES AND REGULATIONS**

- A. The Guild and represented employees shall refer to the Juvenile Detention Department's rules and regulations to resolve matters not covered by this Agreement or for clarification of procedures affecting issues covered by this Agreement.
- B. Unless otherwise provided by the terms of this Agreement, the Kitsap County Personnel Manual shall continue to apply to members of this bargaining unit. Employees shall also refer to the Personnel Manual to resolve matters not covered by this Agreement or for clarification of matters covered by this Agreement. Changes in mandatory subjects of bargaining will be bargained with the Guild at the Guild's request.

#### ARTICLE 22. TERM OF AGREEMENT

Unless expressly specified otherwise, this Agreement shall become effective on the date the signatures are affixed by both parties and shall remain in effect through the 31st day of December, 2017.

#### **ARTICLE 23. FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS**

A. On or before September 1, of the preceding year, the Guild and Employer shall meet to discuss and negotiate reopeners for 2016 and 2017 wages as indicated in Article 8.

- B. On or before July 1, of the preceding year, the Guild and Employer shall meet to discuss and negotiate reopeners for 2016 and 2017 insurance benefits as indicated in Article 14.
- C. On or before September 1, 2017, the Guild and Employer shall meet to discuss and negotiate a replacement for this Agreement. Each party pledges to bargain and negotiate in good faith.

#### **ARTICLE 24. UNIFORMS**

- A. The Employer shall provide to those employees required to wear uniforms, individual equipment, and specified footwear in accordance with established standards determined and approved by the Superior Court and the Kitsap County Board of Commissioners. The intent of the Employer is to enhance its employees' professional appearance through uniformity, and to maintain clear lines of control and discipline within the Detention Facility for detainees, visitors, and non-detention employees.
- B. Shirts, a lightweight jacket, and individual equipment required for Detention Officers shall be replaced on an as needed basis as determined by the Detention Manager or his designee. Embroidered shirts and lightweight jackets shall be ordered by the Employer, and the costs of such will be incurred by the Employer.
- C. Detention Officers shall be authorized, up to, but not exceeding \$150.00, towards the purchase of their shoes every two year period; provided, however, that all shoes must be closed-toe, lace-up, soft-soled, and consistent with the overall uniform requirements in color. The Employer and Guild may meet to discuss specifics or changes to the footwear requirements.
- D. Uniform trousers shall be pre-authorized by the Detention Manager or his/her designee. The cost of reimbursement to the Employee shall not exceed \$25.00 for each pair of trousers, up to three pair of trousers per year.
- E. All uniforms and individual equipment purchased by the Employer are to be, and remain the property of, the Employer.
- F. Employees who sustain damage to his/her eye glasses or, wrist watch while in a situation of restraining or escorting a detainee, shall be entitled to, at the option of the Detention Manager or his/her designee, receive in payment the following:
  - 1. Difference, if any, in actual and insurance paid cost to repair or replace his/her eyeglasses.
  - 2. Cost to repair or replace wrist watch up to a maximum sum of \$75.00.
  - 3. No payment for repair or replacement shall be made if the affected employee fails to provide timely and appropriate documentation and proof to the Detention Manager or his/her designee, and fails to cooperate with the Prosecuting Attorney in obtaining appropriate restitution.

#### ARTICLE 25. HOURS OF WORK & SHIFT BIDDING

- A. Employees shall work shifts as may be assigned from time to time by the Director of Services or designee.
- B. The work week shall consist of a seven (7) day period, which begins on Monday at 12:00 a.m. and ends on Sunday at 11:59 p.m. The regular work schedule for regular full-time employees shall be five (5) consecutive days of eight (8) hour shifts, followed by two consecutive days off. By mutual agreement, the parties may reopen this provision during the term of the Agreement to negotiate movement to an alternate shift schedule.
- C. Employer shall ensure that employees will not be required to work a shift that is scheduled to rotate through two (2) or more shifts during the normal work week; provided, such limitation shall not apply to a shift bid implementation change over.
- D. Employees may not work more than sixteen (16) hours within a twenty-four (24) hour period; **provided**, employees shall be allowed to work up to seventeen (17) hours in any 24-hour period when necessitated by operational circumstances, but only upon mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer.

#### E. Shift Bidding:

- Regular full-time employees shall have the right to bid for available shift assignments based upon their placement on the seniority list in Appendix D, and within the affected classification, subject to the following provisions.
- 2. Management reserves the right to change assigned posts daily or as otherwise needed for operational necessity or emergency situations.
- 3. In order to align shift assignments with operational needs, the Employer will conduct shift bids from time to time. Shift bidding for regular full-time employees will be conducted on an annual basis to begin no later than November 15<sup>th</sup> to be implemented the following January. The new schedule shall be implemented no later than the beginning of the first pay period in January.
- 4. Shift bidding for regular full-time employees' schedules will be on a seniority basis within the affected classification and all shifts that are bid upon shall be confirmed by the original initials of each employee, not a proxy.
- 5. In the event of a vacancy within the affected classification's schedule, a shift bid will be initiated within 30-days of the vacancy. In such cases, the Employer may decide to bid all assignments in that classification or only assignments of employees junior to the incumbent who vacated the then

- open position. The new schedule shall be implemented by the Employer as soon as practicable, but not later than sixty (60) days upon completion of the bid.
- 6. Once a draft schedule has been established by a bid, management retains the right to exercise an override by changing an employee's bid position in the event of exceptional circumstances. Such circumstances include but are not limited to: temporarily addressing personnel matters raised during an investigation (if no sustained finding of wrongdoing is made, the employee shall be returned to their bid-for shift); balancing the assignment of male and female employees on each shift in accordance with bona fide occupational qualifications; and implementing Workers Compensation light duty assignments. If such exceptional circumstances arise, the Guild and Management shall meet at either party's request to discuss potential resolutions to the situation. The employer retains the right to temporarily reassign employees during an investigation.

#### F. Shift Trades:

Upon locating a second employee willing to change shifts for a requested period of time, an employee may submit a request to switch shifts to their shift supervisor within a reasonable amount of time, who will coordinate with the Detention Manager or his/her designee in evaluating the request. The employer shall reasonably evaluate the request based on the operational needs of the detention facility and notify the employee of the decision in advance of the requested shift change. The Employer shall have final approval of any trade request. This section is not subject to the grievance process.

|  | JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS'                             | GUILD            |
|--|--|------------------|
|  | Pepe Pedesclaux, President                               | 7/21/15<br>Date  |
|  | KITSAP COUNTY SUPERIOR COUR                              | г / т            |
|  | Presiding Judge  | 7/21/15<br>/Date |
|  | Tresiding studge   | Date             |
| Signed and dated this 27 da  | y of July , 2015   |                  |
| COMMISSON ATE OF STATE OF STAT | BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONE<br>KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON | ERS              |
| NERS A   | ROBERT GELDER, Chair                                     |                  |
| SAP COUNT  | EDWARD E. WOLFE, Commissioner                            | 100              |
| ATTEST:  | CHARLOTTE GARRIDO, Commission                            | ier              |
| for Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Board   |  |                  |

Rates Effective:

7/27/2015

#### Kitsap County

Juvenile Detention (Non-exempt) Salary Schedule (Annual/Hourly)

Grade Class: D00 Hr/Day 8.00

Pay Grade: D01

| Job Type | Description                    | 01          | 02          | 03          | 04          | 05          | 06          | 07          |
|----------|--------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| L220DB   | Juvenile Detention Officer     | \$40,913.60 | \$42,952.00 | \$45,094.40 | \$47,340.80 | \$49,712.00 | \$52,208.00 | \$54,828.80 |
| L220DP   | Juvenile Detention Officer P/T | \$19.67     | \$20.65     | \$21.68     | \$22.76     | \$23.90     | \$25.10     | \$26.36     |

Pay Grade: D09

| Job Type | Description         | 01          | 02          | 03          | 04          | 05          | 06          | 07          |
|----------|---------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| G001DB   | Food Services Wkr 2 | \$29,848.00 | \$31,345.60 | \$32,905.60 | \$34,548.80 | \$36,275.20 | \$38,084.80 | \$39,998.40 |
|          |                     | \$14.35     | \$15.07     | \$15.82     | \$16.61     | \$17.44     | \$18.31     | \$19.23     |

Annual rates are shown for illustrative purposes and reflect a full-time salary. Employees on the biweekly pay system may receive portions of that salary in a different calendar year, due to the variations of the pay cycles.

Wednesday, July 01, 2015

Job types and descriptions have been updated as of the date indicated in the footer.

Page l of l

# **Appendix B – Health and Welfare Benefits**

| Kitsap County 2015 Illustrative Monthly Insurance Rates & Contributions for Full-time & Part-time Employees - JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS GUILD |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
|---|--------------|---------------|--------------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|----------|
| 2015 .75 to 1.00 FTE .70 FTE .65 FTE .50 FTE .55 FTE .50 FTE  |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Medical / Vision  | Monthly      | (30 - 40 HRS) |              | (28 HRS) |          | (26 HRS) |          | (24 HRS) |          | (22 HRS) |          | 20 HRS) |          |
|   | Rate         | County        | Employee     | County   | Employee | County   | Employee | County   | Employee | County   | Employee | County  | Employee |
| Premera Classic Plan (#1037245)   |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 585.74       | 514.52        | 71.22        | 360.16   | 225.58   | 334.44   | 251.30   | 308.72   | 277.02   | 283.00   | 302.74   | 257.26  | 328.48   |
| Employee + spouse   | 1,200.68     | 990.32        | 210.36       | 693.22   | 507.46   | 643.72   | 556.96   | 594.20   | 606.48   | 544.68   | 656.00   | 495.16  | 705.52   |
| Employee + child(ren)   | 1,025.00     | 855.18        | 169.82       | 598.64   | 426.36   | 555.88   | 469.12   | 513.12   | 511.88   | 470.36   | 554.64   | 427.60  | 597.40   |
| Employee + family   | 1,639.96     | 1,332.10      | 307.86       | 932.48   | 707.48   | 865.88   | 774.08   | 799.26   | 840.70   | 732.66   | 907.30   | 666.06  | 973.90   |
| Premera Value Plan (#103  |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 537.58       | 514.52        | 23.06        | 360.16   | 177.42   | 334.44   | 203.14   | 308.72   | 228.86   | 283.00   | 254.58   | 257.26  | 280.32   |
| Employee + spouse   | 1,101.96     | 990.32        | 111.64       | 693.22   | 408.74   | 643.72   | 458.24   | 594.20   | 507.76   | 544.68   | 557.28   | 495.16  | 606.80   |
| Employee + child(ren)   | 940.72       | 855.18        | 85.54        | 598.64   | 342.08   | 555.88   | 384.84   | 513.12   | 427.60   | 470.36   | 470.36   | 427.60  | 513.12   |
| Employee + family   | 1,505.14     | 1,332.10      | 173.04       | 932.48   | 572.66   | 865.88   | 639.26   | 799.26   | 705.88   | 732.66   | 772.48   | 666.06  | 839.08   |
| Group Health Classic Pla  |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 529.86       | 495.10        | 34.76        | 346.58   | 183.28   | 321.82   | 208.04   | 297.06   | 232.80   | 272.32   | 257.54   | 247.56  | 282.30   |
| Employee + spouse   | 1,086.18     | 946.98        | 139.20       | 662.90   | 423.28   | 615.54   | 470.64   | 568.20   | 517.98   | 520.84   | 565.34   | 473.50  | 612.68   |
| Employee + child(ren)   | 927.18       | 819.24        | 107.94       | 573.48   | 353.70   | 532.52   | 394.66   | 491.54   | 435.64   | 450.58   | 476.60   | 409.62  | 517.56   |
| Employee + family   | 1,483.52     | 1,272.20      | 211.32       | 890.54   | 592.98   | 826.94   | 656.58   | 763.32   | 720.20   | 699.72   | 783.80   | 636.10  | 847.42   |
| Group Health Value Plan   | <u> </u>     |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 495.62       | 495.10        | 0.52         | 346.58   | 149.04   | 321.82   | 173.80   | 297.06   | 198.56   | 272.32   | 223.30   | 247.56  | 248.06   |
| Employee + spouse   | 1,016.02     | 946.98        | 69.04        | 662.90   | 353.12   | 615.54   | 400.48   | 568.20   | 447.82   | 520.84   | 495.18   | 473.50  | 542.52   |
| Employee + child(ren)   | 867.28       | 819.24        | 48.04        | 573.48   | 293.80   | 532.52   | 334.76   | 491.54   | 375.74   | 450.58   | 416.70   | 409.62  | 457.66   |
| Employee + family   | 1,387.68     | 1,272.20      | 115.48       | 890.54   | 497.14   | 826.94   | 560.74   | 763.32   | 624.36   | 699.72   | 687.96   | 636.10  | 751.58   |
| Dental & Life Insurance C   |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Delta Dental of WA Plan (   | C/Option 2 ( | Formerly re   | ferred to as | WDS)     |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 52.80        | 52.80         | 0.00         | 52.80    | 0.00     | 52.80    | 0.00     | 52.80    | 0.00     | 52.80    | 0.00     | 52.80   | 0.00     |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 94.09        | 77.80         | 16.29        | 61.97    | 32.12    | 59.33    | 34.76    | 56.69    | 37.40    | 54.05    | 40.04    | 52.81   | 41.28    |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 169.79       | 77.80         | 91.99        | 61.97    | 107.82   | 59.33    | 110.46   | 56.69    | 113.10   | 54.05    | 115.74   | 52.81   | 116.98   |
| Delta Dental of WA Plan [   |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 55.87        | 52.80         | 3.07         | 52.80    | 3.07     | 52.80    | 3.07     | 52.80    | 3.07     | 52.80    | 3.07     | 52.80   | 3.07     |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 98.98        | 77.80         | 21.18        | 61.96    | 37.02    | 59.32    | 39.66    | 56.68    | 42.30    | 54.04    | 44.94    | 52.80   | 46.18    |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 178.48       | 77.80         | 100.68       | 61.96    | 116.52   | 59.32    | 119.16   | 56.68    | 121.80   | 54.04    | 124.44   | 52.80   | 125.68   |
| Delta Care  |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 29.57        | 29.57         | 0.00         | 29.57    | 0.00     | 29.57    | 0.00     | 29.57    | 0.00     | 29.57    | 0.00     | 29.57   | 0.00     |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 60.31        | 54.57         | 5.74         | 45.71    | 14.60    | 44.23    | 16.08    | 42.75    | 17.56    | 41.27    | 19.04    | 39.79   | 20.52    |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 125.41       | 54.57         | 70.84        | 45.71    | 79.70    | 44.23    | 81.18    | 42.75    | 82.66    | 41.27    | 84.14    | 39.79   | 85.62    |
| Willamette Dental   |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Employee only   | 50.15        | 50.15         | 0.00         | 50.15    | 0.00     | 50.15    | 0.00     | 50.15    | 0.00     | 50.15    | 0.00     | 50.15   | 0.00     |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 83.45        | 75.15         | 8.30         | 60.11    | 23.34    | 57.61    | 25.84    | 55.09    | 28.36    | 52.59    | 30.86    | 50.15   | 33.30    |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 133.56       | 75.15         | 58.41        | 60.12    | 73.44    | 57.60    | 75.96    | 55.08    | 78.48    | 52.60    | 80.96    | 50.16   | 83.40    |
| Standard Basic Life   |              |               |              |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |          |
| Emp + Dependents  | 4.00         | 4.00          | 0.00         | 4.00     | 0.00     | 4.00     | 0.00     | 4.00     | 0.00     | 4.00     | 0.00     | 4.00    | 0.00     |

#### Appendix C

#### **On-Call Training**

Per RCW 43.101.220, the corrections personnel of Kitsap County Juvenile Detention initially employed on or after January 1, 1982, shall engage in basic corrections training which complies with standards adopted by the Criminal Justice Training Commission (Commission). The training shall be successfully completed during the first six months of employment of the personnel, unless otherwise extended or waived by the commission, and shall be requisite to the continuation of employment. Employees shall complete mandatory training as specified in the Revised Code of Washington and the Washington Administrative Code for Juvenile Correctional Officers. On-call Detention Officers of Kitsap County Juvenile Detention that have not completed the basic corrections training shall have one year to do so upon contract ratification unless otherwise extended or waived by the Commission. Travel and Training shall be compensated in accordance with Kitsap County Personnel Manual and the FLSA (Fair Labor Standards Act), except, on-call Detention Officers will be compensated for hours spent in this training as if regular work hours. Time spent studying for training classes shall not be compensated.

#### **Seniority**

#### **Detention Officers by Employment Seniority**

- 1. Pepe Pedesclaux
- 2. Kathleen Solas
- 3. Celeste Boone
- 4. Jack Kissler
- 5. Amanda Collins
- 6. Jimmie Bryant
- 7. Darron Merrell
- 8. Reggie Hill
- 9. Marie Cagle
- 10. Rebeka Lopez
- 11. Barrington Hall
- 12. Colleen Dugan
- 13. Jennifer Flateland
- 14. Jabian Kelly
- 15. Marry Schweiger
- 16. Ozzie Saxon
- 17. Joseph Gaestel
- 18. Lincoln Williams
- 19. Steve Bullatt
- 20. Dean Phillips
- 21. Tamara Wilson
- 22. Andrea Miller
- 23. Trevor Combs

### **Detention Officer by Lead Seniority**

- 1. Jack Kissler
- 2. Darron Merrell
- 3. Kathleen Solas
- 4. Colleen Dugan
- 5. Jabian Kelly
- 6. Jimmie Bryant
- 7. Amanda Collins

# Food Service Workers by Employment Seniority

- 1. Debra Kelly
- 2. Almario Encio

# Appendix E

# **Signing Bonus**

| BOONE, CELESTE A.       | 3,103.39 |
|-------------------------|----------|
| •                       | ,        |
| BRYANT, JIMMIE DALE     | 3,103.39 |
| BULLATT, STEPHEN M.     | 2,713.90 |
| CAGLE, MARIE A.         | 3,103.39 |
| COLLINS, AMANDA         | 3,103.39 |
| DUGAN-STROUT, COLLEEN S | 2,967.41 |
| ENCIO, ALMARIO U.       | 1,877.32 |
| FLATELAND, JENNIFER ANN | 2,967.41 |
| GAESTEL, JOSEPH         | 2,484.59 |
| HALL JR, BARRINGTON A.  | 3,103.39 |
| HILL, REGINALD SHAWN    | 3,103.39 |
| KELLY, DEBRA A.         | 2,329.03 |
| KELLY, JABIAN F.        | 2,837.20 |
| KISSLER, JACK J.        | 3,103.39 |
| LOPEZ, REBEKA FARAH     | 3,103.39 |
| MERRELL, DARRON RICHARD | 3,103.39 |
| MILLER, ANDREA M.       | 568.64   |
| PEDESCLAUX, PEPE PERLIA | 3,103.39 |
| PHILLIPS, DEAN STEFFEN  | 774.15   |
| SAXON, OZZIE A.         | 2,837.20 |
| SCHWEIGER, MARY ELIZABE | 2,837.20 |
| SOLAS, KATHLEEN MARIE   | 3,103.39 |
| WILLIAMS JR, LINCOLN MA | 2,596.37 |
| WILSON, TAMARA SHARIE   | 628.63   |
|                         |          |

## AMENDMENT TO THE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT By and Between KITSAP COUNTY and

### JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD KC-265-15-A

### RE: 2016 Wages, Health and Welfare Benefits, and Implementation of 2015 Class and Comp Study

The parties, Kitsap County (County) and the Juvenile Detention Officers' Guild (Guild), having bargained in good faith over 2016 reopeners on wages and health and welfare benefits and implementation of the 2015 Class and Comp Study, mutually agree to changes in their Collective Bargaining Agreement, KC-265-15 (hereinafter CBA), as follows:

1. The parties' CBA is amended by <u>underline</u>, indicating new matter, and <del>strike-through</del>, indicating deleted matter.

#### **ARTICLE 8. RATES OF PAY**

- A. Wages for classifications covered by this bargaining unit shall be increased during the term of this agreement as follows (*Replace only as indicated*):
  - 2. 2016: the County and Guild shall reopen and bargain wages (Article 8.A and 8.B) for 2016, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations.
  - 2016: Except as set forth in this Section 2, effective the first full pay period occurring on or after January 1, 2016, the Compensation Study will be implemented as follows:

Each employee will be placed into the pay grade for the new classification for their job title at the salary closest to and above the employee's current salary. Each employee will be placed into the new classification at the new pay grade and step prior to the annual increase taking affect.

If the employee's current pay rate is below the pay grade, the employee will be placed at the first step of the new pay grade. If the employee's pay rate is above the new pay grade, the employee's pay will be frozen at their current salary until the new classification catches up to the employee's pay rate. The employee will then be placed at the top step of the new pay grade.

If the employee's current pay rate is below the mid-point (Step 7) of the new pay grade, the employee will receive a two (2) step increase (5%), effective on the employee's anniversary date in the position. If the employee's current pay rate is at step 7 or above, the employee will receive a one-step

increase (2.5%), effective on the employee's anniversary date in the position. Step increases thereafter will be received annually until the top step is reached, provided, the employee achieves the minimum performance score on their evaluation that entitles them to the step increase pursuant to the provisions in B.3 below. Juvenile Detention Officers shall not be eligible to advance beyond Step 12 of that classification's pay scale.

Effective the first full pay period occurring on or after January 1, 2016, the first step in each salary range shall be increased by two percent (2.0%). The 2016 salary schedule is included in Appendix A-1.

Employees shall receive retroactive compensation for the following time periods:

- January 11 February 21, 2016; and
- April 18, 2016 date of execution of this agreement.
- 4. All wage increases set forth above occurring on or before January 11, 2016 shall be applied to the first step of each wage scale. Each wage step thereafter shall be adjusted to provide a five percent (5%) increase over the previous wage step. Beginning the first full pay period in 2016 (on or after January 12, 2016): All wage increases set forth above shall be applied to the first step of each wage scale. Each wage step thereafter shall be adjusted to provide a two and one-half percent (2.5%) increase over the previous wage step.
- B. <u>Performance Evaluations and Salary Steps</u> (Replace only as indicated):
  - 3. Employees shall be eligible for step increases at each step in the salary range based upon satisfactory performance. An average score of 3.0 must be maintained to be eligible for advancement from Step one (1) through Step five (5), each year following the employee's last advancement or date of hire and advancement from Step five (5) through Step seven (7) every two years following their last advancement or date of hire. Salary Step Advancement and Score Requirements: Employees placed at a pay step below Step 7 will receive a two-step increase (5%) following their last advancement or anniversary date in current position until Step 7 is reached. Employees at Step 7 or higher will receive a one-step (2.5%) increase following their last advancement or anniversary date in the current position. Step increases will be received annually until the top step is reached; provided, an employee must achieve an average evaluation score of 3.0.

#### ARTICLE 14. HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

The County will fund, provide, and maintain insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance coverage for all regular full-time and regular part-time employees and it will maintain and contribute to a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of medical benefits. For the 2015–2016 plan year, the County will make contributions in the amounts listed in Appendix B. Through payroll deduction, employees will make contributions in the amounts listed in the appendix based on their plan choices. Employee contributions will be applied first to pay the costs of providing benefits.

#### A. Medical Benefits:

#### 1. County Contribution:

a. Regular full-time employees: for regular employees with an established and approved FTE (Full Time Equivalent) of .75 and above, the County and employee monthly contributions towards medical coverage are set forth below: the County's contributions represent a weighted average of eighty-six percent (86%) of the total medical benefit contributions for all employees covered by the "Most County Plan" regardless of bargaining unit. If medical benefit rates change, the County's share of the change to the weighted average will be eighty-six percent (86%) and employee's share of the change to the weighted average will be fourteen percent (14%), with the understanding that rates are established annually. Actual percentage changes may vary based on plan and tier choices, with recommendations for changes made from the joint labor-management medical benefit committee meetings.

| Premera Classic       | <b>County Contribution</b> | <b>Employee Contribution</b> |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$576.26</u>            | <u>\$79.76</u>               |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,109.16</u>          | <u>\$235.60</u>              |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$957.80</u>            | <u>\$190.20</u>              |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,491.96</u>          | <u>\$344.80</u>              |

| Premera Value         | <b>County Contribution</b> | <b>Employee Contribution</b> |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$576.26</u>            | <u>\$25.82</u>               |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,109.16</u>          | <u>\$125.04</u>              |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$957.80</u>            | <u>\$95.80</u>               |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,491.96</u>          | <u>\$193.80</u>              |

| Group Health Classic  | County Contribution | Employee Contribution |
|-----------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$532.24</u>     | <u>\$37.36</u>        |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,018.00</u>   | <u>\$149.64</u>       |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$880.68</u>     | <u>\$116.04</u>       |

|  | Employee + Family | <u>\$1,367.62</u> | <u>\$227.16</u> |
|--|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------|
|--|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------|

| Group Health Value    | <b>County Contribution</b> | <b>Employee Contribution</b> |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$532.24</u>            | <u>\$0.56</u>                |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,018.00</u>          | \$74.22                      |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$880.68</u>            | \$51.6 <u>4</u>              |
| Employee + Family     | \$1,367.62                 | \$124.1 <u>4</u>             |

b. Regular part-time employees: for regular employees working less than full time (approved FTE of less than .75 and at or above .5), the County will prorate the amount of its contributions in 5% increments based upon the percentage of full-time FTE status for the year as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office. Appendix "B" reflects the amount the County will pay and the amount each employee will pay for 2015-2016 based on part-time percentage and plan choice.

#### 2. Waiver of Medical Coverage:

- a. Regular full-time employees who provide proof of alternate medical coverage may waive coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and for that waiver receive a one hundred dollar (\$100.00) per month waiver-incentive payment; however, such payment is subject to employment taxes. Regular, full-time employees may not waive their individual medical coverage in lieu of coverage as a spouse/domestic partner on a County-sponsored medical plan.
- b. Regular part-time employees may waive their coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and receive a pro-rated waiver incentive payment per month, according to their established and approved full-time equivalent status for the year, at 5% increments starting at .70 FTE (example: an employee whose established and approved FTE is .70, will receive 70% of a full-time employee's waiver incentive payment (\$100.00), which equals \$70.00). Regular, part-time employees who waive their coverage and enroll in their spouse's or registered domestic partner's County-sponsored medical plan are not eligible to receive the prorated waiver incentive payment.
- 3. No Double Coverage: No County employee may have double coverage under County-sponsored medical plans (i.e., employees may not cover their spouse/domestic partner if the spouse/domestic partner is employed in a regular, full-time position with the County).

#### B. Dental Benefits:

- 1. County Contribution:
  - a. All rRegular, full-time employees: The County shall pay participate in a County-sponsored dental plan with the County's contribution being limited to 100% of the employee-only rate for the County-selected, base dental plan or an optional plan, whichever is less expensive. The County will contribute fifty percent (50%) of the dependent rate or twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month, whichever is greater, towards insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
  - b. All rRegular, part-time employees: The dental benefits contributions for regular, part-time employees will be the same as offered to regular, full-time employees.are required to participate in a County-sponsored dental plan. For employees with an approved FTE less than .75 for the year, the County's contribution will be prorated according to the employee's established and approved full-time equivalent (FTE) status for the year (rounding down the Employer premium contribution at intervals of 5%) from .70 FTE to .50 FTE. The County's contribution will be calculated based on these pro-ration percentages for "employee only" coverage.
- All regular full-time and part-time employees shall participate in a Countysponsored dental plan.
- 32. The County-selected base dental plan provides substantially similar benefits to those provided by the Delta Dental Service of Washington (WDS) plan C Option 2 (\$1,000 a year maximum benefit).
- 43. Other dental plans will also be offered and, if selected, employees are responsible to contribute any additional cost through payroll deduction.
- The County will contribute twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month as follows:
  - a. Regular full-time employees: applied to selected insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
  - Regular part-time employees: applied to the balance of the "employee-only" rate, with any remainder being applied to the dependent dental coverage if selected.

- C. Changes to Coverage during Plan-year: Employees are required to comply with federal, state and specific health plan rules in order to make any changes outside of the annual open enrollment period designated by the County.
- D. **Life Insurance:** The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic life insurance coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees and their eligible dependents.
- E. **Optional Benefits:** Employees may enroll themselves and dependents in optional life insurance plans or other optional benefits at their own expense.

#### **Medical Benefits Committee**

The Guild representative on the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee may participate in deliberations regarding medical coverage for the following year and the Guild representative may, but will not be required to cast a vote. If the Guild representative votes for a majority recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners, such recommendation will become a tentative agreement between the parties, subject to final ratification by the bargaining unit membership and approval by the Board of County Commissioners as part of a successor collective bargaining agreement.

The parties recognize that it may be mutually beneficial to memorialize the practice to the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee and/or to establish more definite rules for the Medical Benefits Committee's function. Beginning at any time during the term of the agreement, the County or the Medical Benefits Committee may call for joint labor-management discussions, as mutually agreed by the parties, to draft and propose such rules. Any such rules will be subject to adoption by the majority of the units constituting the voting members of the committee and approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

1/11/2016

#### **Kitsap County**

Juvenile Detention (Non-exempt) Salary Schedule (Annual/Hourly)

Grade Class: D00 Hr/Day 8.00

Pay Grade: DA1

| Job Type | Description    | 01          | 02          | 03          | 04          | 05          | 06          | 07          | 08          | 09          | 10          | 11          | 12          | 13          | 14          |
|----------|----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| FD2DAN   | Food Svc Wkr 2 | \$30,804.80 | \$31,574.40 | \$32,364.80 | \$33,176.00 | \$34,008.00 | \$34,860.80 | \$35,734.40 | \$36,628.80 | \$37,544.00 | \$38,480.00 | \$39,436.80 | \$40,414.40 | \$41,433.60 | \$42,473.60 |
|          |                | \$14.81     | \$15.18     | \$15.56     | \$15.95     | \$16.35     | \$16.76     | \$17.18     | \$17.61     | \$18.05     | \$18.50     | \$18.96     | \$19.43     | \$19.92     | \$20.42     |

Pay Grade: DB2

| Job Type | Description     | 01          | 02          | 03          | 04          | 05          | 06          | 07          | 08          | 09          | 10          | 11          | 12          |
|----------|-----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| JV1DBN   | Juv Det Officer | \$44,782.40 | \$45,905.60 | \$47,049.60 | \$48,235.20 | \$49,441.60 | \$50,668.80 | \$51,937.60 | \$53,227.20 | \$54,558.40 | \$55,931.20 | \$57,324.80 | \$58,760.00 |
|          |                 | \$21.53     | \$22.07     | \$22.62     | \$23.19     | \$23.77     | \$24.36     | \$24.97     | \$25.59     | \$26.23     | \$26.89     | \$27.56     | \$28.25     |

Annual rates are shown for illustrative purposes and reflect a full-time salary. Employees on the biweekly pay system may receive portions of that salary in a different calendar year, due to the variations of the pay cycles.

Wednesday, April 27, 2016

Job types and descriptions have been updated as of the date indicated in the footer.

Page 1 of 1

- 2. Except as expressly provided in this Contract Amendment, all other terms and conditions of the parties' original Contract, and subsequent amendments, addenda or modifications thereto, remain in full force and effect.
- 3. Except as expressly provided herein, this Amendment shall be effective upon execution by the parties.

|                                   | JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD  Pepe Pelesela 5/6/16   |
|-----------------------------------|--|
|                                   | Pepe Pedesclaux, President Date                            |
|                                   | KITSAP COUNTY SUPERIOR COURT  5h7/6  Presiding Judge  Date |
| Signed and dated this <u>33</u> d | lay of <u>May</u> , 2016.                                  |
|                                   | BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS                              |
|                                   | KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON                                  |
| OF COMMISS                        | Elwege   |
| O STATE ON O                      | EDWARD E. WOLFE, Chair                                     |
| NER NER                           | Charlette Danido   |
| * Po, 10 *                        | CHARLOTTE GARRIDO, Commissioner                            |
| SAP COUNT                         | Godet Gelde  |
|                                   | ROBERT GELDER, Commissioner                                |

ATTEST:

Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Board

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING By and Between KITSAP COUNTY And the KITSAP COUNTY JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD

#### KC-265-16-B

#### **RE: Temporary Lead Worker Pay for Debra Kelly**

The parties, Kitsap County (County) and Kitsap County Juvenile Detention Officers' Guild (Guild), having bargained in good faith over the terms of their current Collective Bargaining Agreement, KC-265-16, do mutually agree as follows:

In recognition of the fact that, upon the retirement of the Kitchen Supervisor on March 11, 2016, Debra Kelly assumed some of the supervisory responsibilities formerly performed by the supervisor, the parties agree to assign Ms. Kelly as an "Acting Lead Worker" with the same rate of additional compensation that is set forth in Article 12 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement. The parties agree that the provisions of Article 12 apply only to Juvenile Detention Officers; however, in recognition of Ms. Kelly's additional duties during the time that the Kitchen Supervisor position remains vacant, the parties agree to compensate her at the same rate that Acting Lead Worker Juvenile Detention Officers receive under Article 12. The parties further agree that neither Ms. Kelly's situation nor this memorandum of understanding shall create a precedent for any future situations.

Due to the retroactivity provisions in KC-265-15-A, Article 8, Section A, the Acting Lead Worker pay for Ms. Kelly shall be calculated as follows:

- 1) For the period from 3/11/16 through 4/17/16: Ms. Kelly's retroactive Acting Lead Worker pay shall be based upon her 2015 hourly rate of \$19.23. Applying the Acting Lead Worker pay of seven and one-half percent (7.5%) of the employee's regular rate of pay, Ms. Kelly's hourly rate of pay for this period is \$20.67 and her retroactive compensation as Acting Lead Worker shall be based upon that rate.
- 2) For 4/18/16 through the date of execution of this MOU: Ms. Kelly's Acting Lead Worker pay shall be based upon the hourly rate of \$20.42, which is Ms. Kelly's hourly rate, effective 4/18/2016, under the provisions of KC-265-15-A. Applying the Acting Lead Worker pay of seven and one-half percent (7.5%) of the employee's regular rate of pay, Ms. Kelly's hourly rate of pay for this period is \$21.95 and her retroactive compensation as Acting Lead Worker shall be based upon that rate.
- 3) Ms. Kelly shall continue to receive the Acting Lead Worker pay as set forth in paragraph 2 above until such time as a new Kitchen Supervisor is hired

and begins work; **provided**, if the Kitchen Supervisor vacancy is not filled before Ms. Kelly's next anniversary date, the parties agree to re-negotiate the provisions of this MOU.

4) All retroactive and prospective Acting Lead Worker pay provided for in this MOU shall be for actual hours worked only.

Except as expressly provided in this memorandum of understanding, all other terms and conditions of the parties' original Contract, and subsequent amendments, addenda or modifications thereto, remain in full force and effect.

Except as expressly provided herein, this memorandum of understanding shall be effective upon execution by the parties and shall remain in full force and effect until the expiration or extension of the collective bargaining agreement between the parties.

### KITSAP COUNTY JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD

| DATED this day of   | May 2016.  |
|---|--|
| OF COMMISSION ON THE PROPERTY OF COMMISSION | BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON  EDWARD E. WOLFE, Chair  Lando |
| SAP COUNTY  | ROBERT GELDER, Commissioner  |
| ATTEST:  Carolyn S. Gowley  For Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Boar   | rd   |

## AMENDMENT TO THE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT By and Between KITSAP COUNTY and JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD

KC-265-15-C

#### RE: 2017 Wages & Health and Welfare Benefits

The parties, Kitsap County (County) and the Juvenile Detention Officers' Guild (Guild), having bargained in good faith over 2017 reopeners on wages and health and welfare benefits, mutually agree to changes in their Collective Bargaining Agreement, KC-265-15 (hereinafter CBA), as follows:

1. The parties' CBA is amended by <u>underline</u>, indicating new matter, and <del>strikethrough</del>, indicating deleted matter.

#### **ARTICLE 8. RATES OF PAY**

- A. Wages for classifications covered by this bargaining unit shall be increased during the term of this agreement as follows (*Replace only as indicated*):
  - 3. 2017: the County and Guild shall reopen and bargain wages (Article 8.A and 8.B) for 2017, as provided in Article 23, Future Negotiations. Effective the first full pay period occurring on or after January 1, 2017 or upon execution, whichever is later, the first step in each salary range shall be increased by two percent (2.0%).
- B. Performance Evaluations and Salary Steps (Replace only as indicated):
  - 3. <u>Salary Step Advancement and Score Requirements</u>: Employees placed at a pay step below Step 7 will receive a two-step increase (5%) following their last advancement or anniversary date in current position until Step 7 is reached. Employees at Step 7 or higher will receive a one-step (2.5%) increase following their last advancement or anniversary date in the current position. Step increases will be received annually until the top step is reached; **provided**, an employee must achieve an average evaluation score of 3.0. <u>Juvenile Detention Officers shall not be eligible to advance beyond Step 12 of that classification's pay scale</u>.

#### **ARTICLE 14. HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS**

The County will fund, provide, and maintain insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance coverage for all regular full-time and regular part-time employees and it will

maintain and contribute to a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of medical benefits. For the 20172016 plan year, the County will make contributions in the amounts listed in Appendix B. Through payroll deduction, employees will make contributions in the amounts listed in the appendix based on their plan choices. Employee contributions will be applied first to pay the costs of providing benefits.

#### A. Medical Benefits:

#### 1. County Contribution:

- a. Based on County-wide claims experience through May 2016, the 2017 County benefits consultant-recommended medical rate increases were a six and four-tenths percent (6.4%) increase to Premera medical rates and a three and seven-tenths percent (3.7%) increase to Group Health medical rates. However, for 2017 only, the County has agreed to accept the risk of increasing medical rates less than recommended by its benefits consultant. In 2017, Premera medical rates will be increased by four percent (4.0%) and Group Health medical rates will be increased by two percent (2.0%). The County's decision to accept the risk of increasing medical rates less than recommended by its benefits consultant shall be for 2017 only and shall not create a precedent for 2018 or beyond.
- <u>b.</u> Regular full-time employees: for regular employees with an established and approved FTE (Full Time Equivalent) of .75 and above, the County and employee monthly contributions towards medical coverage are set forth below:

| Premera Classic       | <b>County Contribution</b>             | Employee Contribution              |
|-----------------------|--|------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | \$ <u>590.50</u> <del>576.26</del>     | \$ <u>82.94<del>79.76</del></u>    |
| Employee + Spouse     | \$ <u>1,135.88</u> <del>1,109.16</del> | \$ <u>245.04</u> <del>235.60</del> |
| Employee + Child(ren) | \$ <u>970.04</u> 957.80                | \$ <u>197.80</u> <del>190.20</del> |
| Employee + Family     | \$ <u>1,516.68</u> <del>1,491.96</del> | \$ <u>358.60</u> 344.80            |

| Premera Value         | County Contribution                    | <b>Employee Contribution</b>       |
|-----------------------|--|------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | \$ <u>590.50</u> <del>576.26</del>     | \$ <u>26.84</u> 25.82              |
| Employee + Spouse     | \$ <u>1,135.88</u> <del>1,109.16</del> | \$ <u>130.04</u> 125.04            |
| Employee + Child(ren) | \$ <u>970.04</u> 957.80                | \$ <u>99.62</u> 95.80              |
| Employee + Family     | \$ <u>1,516.68</u> <del>1,491.96</del> | \$ <u>201.56</u> <del>193.80</del> |

| Premera HDHP/HSA 1500 | <b>County Contribution</b> | Employee Contribution |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$506.22</u>            | <u>\$10.50</u>        |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$993.98</u>            | <u>\$65.68</u>        |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$843.68</u>            | <u>\$49.92</u>        |
| Employee + Family     | \$1,331.40                 | <u>\$105.10</u>       |

| Group Health Classic  | County Contribution                     | <b>Employee Contribution</b>       |
|-----------------------|---|------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | \$ <u>532.10</u> <del>532.24</del>      | \$ <u>38.12</u> <del>37.36</del>   |
| Employee + Spouse     | \$ <u>1,016.80</u> <del>1,018.00</del>  | \$ <u>152.64</u> 149.64            |
| Employee + Child(ren) | \$ <u>868.20</u> 880.68                 | \$ <u>118.36</u> <del>116.04</del> |
| Employee + Family     | \$ <u>1,353.84</u> 1, <del>367.62</del> | \$ <u>231.70</u> <del>227.16</del> |

| Group Health Value    | County Contribution                    | <b>Employee Contribution</b>       |
|-----------------------|--|------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | \$ <u>532.10</u> <del>532.2</del> 4    | \$ <u>0.58</u> <del>0.56</del>     |
| Employee + Spouse     | \$ <u>1,016.80</u> <del>1,018.00</del> | \$ <u>75.70</u> <del>74.22</del>   |
| Employee + Child(ren) | \$ <u>868.20</u> 880.68                | \$ <u>52.66</u> <del>51.64</del>   |
| Employee + Family     | \$1,353.84 <del>1,367.62</del>         | \$ <u>126.62</u> <del>124.14</del> |

| Group Health HDHP/HSA | <b>County Contribution</b> | Employee Contribution |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|
| <u>1500</u>           |                            |                       |
| Employee Only         | <u>\$422.50</u>            | \$0.42                |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$821.56</u>            | <u>\$45.96</u>        |
| Employee + Child(ren) | \$695.88                   | \$32.94               |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,094.70</u>          | <u>\$78.48</u>        |

| Group Health Access PPO | County Contribution | Employee Contribution |
|-------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|
| Employee Only           | \$590.50            | \$82.94               |
| Employee + Spouse       | \$1,135.8 <u>8</u>  | \$245.04              |
| Employee + Child(ren)   | \$970.04            | \$197.80              |
| Employee + Family       | <u>\$1,516.68</u>   | \$358.60              |

b. Regular part-time employees: for regular employees working less than full time (approved FTE of less than .75 and at or above .5), the County will prorate the amount of its contributions in 5% increments based upon the percentage of full-time FTE status for the year as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office. Appendix "B" reflects the amount the County will pay and the amount each employee will pay for 20172016 based on part-time percentage and plan choice.

#### 2. Waiver of Medical Coverage:

a. Regular full-time employees who provide proof of alternate medical coverage may waive coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and for that waiver receive a one hundred dollar (\$100.00) per month waiver-incentive payment; however, such payment is subject to employment taxes. Regular, full-time employees may not waive their individual medical coverage in lieu of coverage as a spouse/domestic partner on a County-sponsored medical plan.

- b. Regular part-time employees may waive their coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and receive a pro-rated waiver incentive payment per month, according to their established and approved full-time equivalent status for the year, at 5% increments starting at .70 FTE (example: an employee whose established and approved FTE is .70, will receive 70% of a full-time employee's waiver incentive payment (\$100.00), which equals \$70.00). Regular, part-time employees who waive their coverage and enroll in their spouse's or registered domestic partner's County-sponsored medical plan are not eligible to receive the prorated waiver incentive payment.
- 3. No Double Coverage: No County employee may have double coverage under County-sponsored medical plans (i.e., employees may not cover their spouse/domestic partner if the spouse/domestic partner is employed in a regular, full-time position with the County).

#### B. **Dental Benefits:**

- 1. County Contribution:
  - a. **Regular, full-time employees:** The County shall pay 100% of the employee-only rate for the County-selected, base dental plan or an optional plan, whichever is less expensive. The County will contribute fifty percent (50%) of the dependent rate or twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month, whichever is greater, towards insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
  - b. **Regular, part-time employees:** The dental benefits contributions for regular, part-time employees will be the same as offered to regular, full-time employees.
- 2. All regular full-time and part-time employees shall participate in a County-sponsored dental plan.
- 3. The County-selected base dental plan provides substantially similar benefits to those provided by the Delta Dental Service of Washington (WDS) plan C Option 2 (\$1,000 a year maximum benefit).
- 4. Other dental plans will also be offered and, if selected, employees are responsible to contribute any additional cost through payroll deduction.
- C. Changes to Coverage during Plan-year: Employees are required to comply with federal, state and specific health plan rules in order to make any changes

- outside of the annual open enrollment period designated by the County.
- D. **Life Insurance:** The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic life insurance coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees and their eligible dependents.
- E. <u>Vision Insurance:</u> The County will provide and pay all the premiums necessary for WCIF VSP vision insurance.
- <u>F.</u> Optional Benefits: Employees may enroll themselves and dependents in optional life insurance plans or other optional benefits at their own expense.

#### **Medical Benefits Committee**

The Guild representative on the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee may participate in deliberations regarding medical coverage for the following year and the Guild representative may, but will not be required to cast a vote. If the Guild representative votes for a majority recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners, such recommendation will become a tentative agreement between the parties, subject to final ratification by the bargaining unit membership and approval by the Board of County Commissioners as part of a successor collective bargaining agreement.

The parties recognize that it may be mutually beneficial to memorialize the practice to the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee and/or to establish more definite rules for the Medical Benefits Committee's function. Beginning at any time during the term of the agreement, the County or the Medical Benefits Committee may call for joint labor-management discussions, as mutually agreed by the parties, to draft and propose such rules. Any such rules will be subject to adoption by the majority of the units constituting the voting members of the committee and approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

Rates Effective: 1/9/2017 APPENDIX A-1

#### Kitsap County

Juvenile Detention (Non-exempt)
Salary Schedule (Annual/Hourly)

Grade Class: D00 Hr/Day 8.00

Pay Grade: DA1

01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 Job Type Description \$31,428.80 \$32,219.20 \$33,030.40 \$33,862.40 \$34,715.20 \$35,588.80 \$36,483.20 \$37,398.40 \$38,334.40 \$39,291.20 \$40,268.80 \$41,267.20 \$42,307.20 \$43,368.00 FD2DAN Food Svc Wkr 2 \$15.11 \$15.49 \$15.88 \$16.28 \$16.69 \$17.11 \$17.54 \$17.98 \$18.43 \$18.89 \$19.36 \$19.84 \$20.34 \$20.85

Pay Grade: DB2

01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 11 12 13 14 Job Type Description \$45,676.80 \$46,820.80 \$47,985.60 \$49,192.00 \$50,419.20 \$51,688.00 \$52,977.60 \$54,308.80 \$55,660.80 \$57,054.40 \$58,489.60 \$59,945.60 JV1DBN Juv Det Officer \$21.96 \$22.51 \$23.07 \$23.65 \$24.24 \$24.85 \$25.47 \$26.11 \$26.76 \$27.43 \$28.12 \$28.82

Annual rates are shown for illustrative purposes and reflect a full-time salary. Employees on the biweekly pay system may receive portions of that salary in a different calendar year, due to the variations of the pay cycles.

2017 Most County Plans
Kitsap County Monthly Rates & Contributions\*

| Full-time Employees (.75 to 1.00 FTE = 30+ Hours/Week) |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
|--|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
|  | 2017<br>Monthly<br>Rate | County<br>Monthly<br>Contribution | Employee<br>Monthly<br>Contribution | Employee Biweekly<br>Deduction |
| Premera Medical Only (Mos                              | t County Plans          | #1037245)                         |                                     |                                |
| Premera Classic Plan                                   |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  | 673.44                  | 590.50                            | 82.94                               | 41.47                          |
| Employee + spouse                                      |                         | 1,135.88                          | 245.04                              | 122.52                         |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  |                         | 970.04                            | 197.80                              | 98.90                          |
| Employee + family                                      | 1,875.28                | 1,516.68                          | 358.60                              | 179.30                         |
| Premera Value Plan                                     |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 590.50                            | 26.84                               | 13.42                          |
| Employee + spouse                                      |                         | 1,135.88                          | 130.04                              | 65.02                          |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  | 1,069.66                | 970.04                            | 99.62                               |                                |
| Employee + family                                      |                         | 1,516.68                          | 201.56                              | 100.78                         |
| Premera HDHP/HSA Plan *N                               |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 506.22                            | 10.50                               | 5.25                           |
| Employee + spouse                                      | •                       | 993.98                            | 65.68                               |                                |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  |                         | 843.68                            | 49.92                               | 24.96                          |
| Employee + family                                      |                         | 1,331.40                          | 105.10                              | 52.55                          |
| Group Health Medical Only                              |                         | lans)                             |                                     |                                |
| Group Health Classic Plan                              |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 532.10                            |                                     |                                |
| Employee + spouse                                      |                         | 1,016.80                          | 152.64                              | 76.32                          |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  |                         | 868.20                            | 118.36                              | 59.18                          |
| Employee + family                                      |                         | 1,353.84                          | 231.70                              | 115.85                         |
| Group Health Value Plan (#                             |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 532.10                            | 0.58                                |                                |
| Employee + spouse                                      |                         | 1,016.80                          | 75.70                               |                                |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  |                         | 868.20                            |                                     |                                |
| Employee + family                                      |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Group Health HDHP/HSA PI                               |                         |                                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 422.50                            | 0.42                                |                                |
| Employee + spouse                                      |                         | 821.56                            | 45.96                               |                                |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  | 728.82                  | 695.88                            |                                     |                                |
| Employee + family                                      |                         | 1,094.70                          | 78.48                               | 39.24                          |
| Group Health Access PPO                                | Plan *NEW in 20         | )17* (#6779300)                   |                                     |                                |
| Employee only  |                         | 590.50                            | 82.94                               |                                |
| Employee + spouse                                      | 1,380.92                | 1,135.88                          | 245.04                              | 122.52                         |
| Employee + child(ren)                                  |                         | 970.04                            | 197.80                              |                                |
| Employee + family                                      | 1,875.28                | 1,516.68                          | 358.60                              | 179.30                         |

Amendment KC-265-15-C

| 2017 Vision, Dental and Basic Life Insurance Coverage       |              |        |       |       |
|---|--------------|--------|-------|-------|
| Vision Service Plan (Extend                                 | led Plan)    |        |       |       |
| Employee + Dependents                                       |              | 20.46  | 0.00  | 0.00  |
| Delta Dental of WA Plan C/0                                 | Option 2     |        |       |       |
| Employee only   | 52.80        | 52.80  | 0.00  | 0.00  |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 94.09        | 77.80  | 16.29 | 8.15  |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 169.79       | 111.30 | 58.49 | 29.25 |
| Delta Dental of WA Plan D/C                                 | option 4     |        |       |       |
| Employee only   | 55.87        | 52.80  | 3.07  | 1.54  |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 98.98        | 77.80  | 21.18 | 10.59 |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 178.48       | 111.30 | 67.18 | 33.59 |
| Delta Care (Managed Care F                                  | Plan)        |        |       |       |
| Employee only   | 29.57        | 29.57  | 0.00  | 0.00  |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 60.31        | 54.57  | 5.74  | 2.87  |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 125.41       | 77.49  | 47.92 | 23.96 |
| Willamette Dental (Managed                                  | l Care Plan) |        |       |       |
| Employee only   | 50.15        | 50.15  | 0.00  | 0.00  |
| Emp + 1 Dependent   | 83.45        | 75.15  | 8.30  | 4.15  |
| Emp + 2+ Dependents   | 133.56       | 91.86  | 41.70 | 20.85 |
| Standard Basic Life (\$24,000 employee, \$1,000 dependents) |              |        |       |       |
| Emp + Dependents  | 4.00         | 4.00   | 0.00  | 0.00  |

- 2. Except as expressly provided in this Contract Amendment, all other terms and conditions of the parties' original Contract, and subsequent amendments, addenda or modifications thereto, remain in full force and effect.
- 3. Except as expressly provided herein, this Amendment shall be effective upon execution by the parties.

Amendment KC-265-15-C 9

|  | Presiding Judge Date   |
|--|--|
|  |  |
| Signed and dated this da   |  |
|  | BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON  |
| OF COMMISSION OF COMMISSION OF COMMISSION OF COMMISSION OF COMMISSION OF THE COMMISS | CHARLOTTE GARRIDO, Chair  FORT FILLE  ROBERT GELDER, Commissioner  EDWARD E. WOLFE, Commissioner |
| ATTEST:  Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Board  |  |

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING By and Between KITSAP COUNTY and JUVENILE DETENTION OFFICERS' GUILD

KC-265-15-D

#### RE: 2018 Health and Welfare Benefits

The parties, Kitsap County (County) and the Juvenile Detention Officers' Guild (Guild), having bargained in good faith, mutually agree to the following 2018 health and welfare benefits:

#### ARTICLE 14. HEALTH AND WELFARE BENEFITS

The County will fund, provide, and maintain insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance coverage for all regular full-time and regular part-time employees and it will maintain and contribute to a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of medical benefits. For the 20182017 plan year, the The County will make contributions in the amounts listed below and in Appendix B. Through payroll deduction, employees will make contributions in the amounts listed in the appendix based on their plan choices. Employee contributions will be applied first to pay the costs of providing benefits.

#### A. Medical Benefits:

#### 1. County Contribution:

- a. Based on County-wide claims experience through May 2016, the 2017 County benefits consultant-recommended medical rate increases were a six and four-tenths percent (6.4%) increase to Premera medical rates and a three and seven-tenths percent (3.7%) increase to Group Health medical rates. However, for 2017 only, the County has agreed to accept the risk of increasing medical rates less than recommended by its benefits consultant. In 2017, Premera medical rates will be increased by four percent (4.0%) and Group Health medical rates will be increased by two percent (2.0%). The County's decision to accept the risk of increasing medical rates less than recommended by its benefits consultant shall be for 2017 only and shall not create a precedent for 2018 or beyond.
- a. Regular full-time employees: for regular employees with an established and approved FTE (Full Time Equivalent) of .75 and above, the County and employee monthly contributions towards medical coverage are set

#### forth below:

- (1) Effective January 1, 2018, the County shall cease to offer the Kaiser Access PPO plan.
- (2) For January 2018 only, no medical premiums shall be deducted from employee paychecks.

| Premera Classic       | County Contribution                     | Employee Contribution        |
|-----------------------|---|------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | \$602.32 <del>\$590.50</del>            | \$84.58 <mark>\$82.94</mark> |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,158.60</u> \$1,135.88            | <u>\$249.94</u> \$245.04     |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$989.44</u> \$ <del>970.04</del>    | <u>\$201.76</u> \$197.80     |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,547.02</u> <del>\$1,516.68</del> | <u>\$365.76</u> \$358.60     |

| Premera Value         | County Contribution                     | Employee Contribution               |
|-----------------------|---|-------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$602.32</u> \$590.50                | <u>\$27.36</u> <del>\$26.84</del>   |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,158.60</u> \$1,135.88            | <u>\$132.64</u> \$130.04            |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$989.44</u> \$ <del>970.04</del>    | <u>\$101.62</u> \$99.62             |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,547.02</u> <del>\$1,516.68</del> | <u>\$205.58</u> <del>\$201.56</del> |

| Premera HDHP/HSA 1500 | County Contribution                 | <b>Employee Contribution</b>        |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Employee Only         | <u>\$516.34</u> \$506.22            | <u>\$10.72</u> <del>\$10.50</del>   |
| Employee + Spouse     | <u>\$1,013.86</u> \$993.98          | <u>\$67.00</u> \$65.68              |
| Employee + Child(ren) | <u>\$860.56</u> \$843.68            | <u>\$50.92</u> \$49.92              |
| Employee + Family     | <u>\$1,358.02</u> <b>\$1,331.40</b> | <u>\$107.22</u> <del>\$105.10</del> |

| Group Health Kaiser Classic | County Contribution                     | Employee Contribution               |
|-----------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|
| Employee Only               | <u>\$542.74</u> \$ <del>532.10</del>    | <u>\$38.88</u> \$38.12              |
| Employee + Spouse           | <u>\$1,037.14</u> \$1,016.80            | <u>\$155.68</u> <del>\$152.64</del> |
| Employee + Child(ren)       | <u>\$885.56</u> \$868.20                | <u>\$120.74</u> <del>\$118.36</del> |
| Employee + Family           | <u>\$1,380.92</u> <del>\$1,353.84</del> | <u>\$236.34</u> <del>\$231.70</del> |

| Group Health Kaiser Value | County Contribution                 | Employee Contribution               |
|---------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| Employee Only             | <u>\$543.34</u> \$532.10            | <u>\$0.00</u> \$ <del>0.5</del> 8   |
| Employee + Spouse         | <u>\$1,037.14</u> \$1,016.80        | <u>\$77.20</u> <del>\$75.70</del>   |
| Employee + Child(ren)     | <u>\$885.56</u> \$868.20            | <u>\$53.72</u> <del>\$52.66</del>   |
| Employee + Family         | \$1,380.92 <mark>\$1,353.8</mark> 4 | <u>\$129.14</u> <del>\$126.62</del> |

| Group HealthKaiser<br>HDHP/HSA 1500 | County Contribution                 | Employee Contribution           |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Employee Only                       | <u>\$431.38</u> <del>\$422.50</del> | <u>\$0.00</u> <del>\$0.42</del> |
| Employee + Spouse                   | <u>\$838.00</u> \$821.56            | <u>\$46.88</u> \$45.96          |
| Employee + Child(ren)               | <u>\$709.80</u> <del>\$695.88</del> | \$33.60 <mark>\$32.94</mark>    |
| Employee + Family                   | <u>\$1,116.60</u> \$1,094.70        | <u>\$80.04</u> \$78.48          |

| Group Health Access PPO | County Contribution   | Employee Contribution |
|-------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|
| Employee Only           | <del>\$590.50</del>   | <del>\$82.94</del>    |
| Employee + Spouse       | <del>\$1,135.88</del> | <del>\$245.04</del>   |
| Employee + Child(ren)   | <del>\$970.04</del>   | <del>\$197.80</del>   |
| Employee + Family       | <del>\$1,516.68</del> | <del>\$358.60</del>   |

b. Regular part-time employees: for regular employees working less than full time (approved FTE of less than .75 and at or above .5), the County will prorate the amount of its contributions to .65 in 5% increments based upon the percentage of full-time FTE status for the year\_as established and approved by the Employing Official and the Kitsap County Budget Office. Appendix "B" reflects the amount the County will pay and the amount each employee will pay for 2017 based on part-time percentage and plan choice.

#### 2. Waiver of Medical Coverage:

- a. Regular full-time employees who provide proof of alternate medical coverage may waive coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and for that waiver receive a one hundred dollar (\$100.00) per month waiver-incentive payment; however, such payment is subject to employment taxes. Regular, full-time employees may not waive their individual medical coverage in lieu of coverage as a spouse/domestic partner on a County-sponsored medical plan.
- b. Regular part-time employees may waive their coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and receive a pro-rated waiver incentive payment per month, according to their established and approved full-time equivalent status for the year. For coverage effective January 1, 2018, this pro-ration will be at 65% of a full-time employee's waiver incentive payment, or \$65., at 5% increments starting at .70 FTE (example: an employee whose established and approved FTE is .70, will receive 70% of a full-time employee's waiver incentive payment (\$100.00), which equals \$70.00). Regular, part-time employees who waive their coverage and enroll in their spouse's or registered domestic partner's County-sponsored medical plan are not eligible to receive the pro-

rated waiver incentive payment.

3. No-Double Coverage: No-County employees may have double coverage under County-sponsored medical plans (i.e., employees may not cover their spouse/domestic partner if the spouse/domestic partner is employed in a regular, full-time position with the County).

#### B. **Dental Benefits:**

- 1. County Contribution:
  - a. **Regular, full-time employees:** The County shall pay 100% of the employee-only rate for the County-selected, base dental plan or an optional plan, whichever is less expensive. The County will contribute fifty percent (50%) of the dependent rate or twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month, whichever is greater, towards insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
  - b. **Regular, part-time employees:** The dental benefits contributions for regular, part-time employees will be the same as offered to regular, full-time employees.
- 2. All regular full-time and part-time employees shall participate in a County-sponsored dental plan.
- 3. The County-selected base dental plan provides substantially similar benefits to those provided by the Delta Dental Service of Washington (WDS) plan C Option 2 (\$1,000 a year maximum benefit).
- 4. Other dental plans will also be offered and, if selected, employees are responsible to contribute any additional cost through payroll deduction.

  <u>Effective January 1, 2018, the Delta Care dental plan will be closed to new enrollees, and effective January 1, 2020, the County shall cease to offer the Delta Care dental plan.</u>
- C. Changes to Coverage during Plan-year: Employees are required to comply with federal, state and specific health plan rules in order to make any changes outside of the annual open enrollment period designated by the County.
- D. **Life Insurance:** The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic life insurance coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees and their eligible dependents.
- E. **Vision Insurance:** The County will provide and pay all the premiums necessary for WCIF VSP vision insurance.

- F. **Optional Benefits:** Employees may enroll themselves and dependents in optional life insurance plans or other optional benefits at their own expense.
- G. Long-Term Disability: The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic long-term disability coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees.
- H. **Pre-tax payments:** Effective with the benefit year of 2018, all employee contributions will be made pre-tax.

#### **Medical Benefits Committee**

The Guild representative on the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee may participate in deliberations regarding medical coverage for the following year and the Guild representative may, but will not be required to cast a vote. If the Guild representative votes for a majority recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners, such recommendation will become a tentative agreement between the parties, subject to final ratification by the bargaining unit membership and approval by the Board of County Commissioners as part of a successor collective bargaining agreement.

The parties recognize that it may be mutually beneficial to memorialize the practice to the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee and/or to establish more definite rules for the Medical Benefits Committee's function. Beginning at any time during the term of the agreement, the County or the Medical Benefits Committee may call for joint labor-management discussions, as mutually agreed by the parties, to draft and propose such rules. Any such rules will be subject to adoption by the majority of the units constituting the voting members of the committee and approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

- 2. Except as expressly provided in this Memorandum of Understanding, all other terms and conditions of the parties' original Contract, and subsequent amendments, addenda or modifications thereto, remain in full force and effect.
- 3. Except as expressly provided herein, this Memorandum of Understanding shall be effective January 1, 2018.

// // //

Pene Pedesclaux President Date

Signed and dated this 8 day of JANUARY, 2018.

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON

OF COMMISSIONERS OF STATE OF SOME STATE OF S

ROBERT GELDER, Chair

EDWARD E. WOLFE, Commissioner

**CHARLOTTE GARRIDO**, Commissioner

Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Board